Dissertationes Forestales 204

Contingent valuation and choice experiment of citizens' willingness to pay for forest conservation in southern Finland

Emmi Haltia

Department of Forest Sciences Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry University of Helsinki

Academic Dissertation

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry of the University of Helsinki, for public examination in Sali 13 of the Main Building, Fabianinkatu 33 – Päärakennus, Helsinki on 6th November 2015 at 12 noon.

Title of dissertation: Contingent valuation and choice experiment of citizens' willingness to pay for forest conservation in southern Finland

Author: Emmi Haltia

Dissertationes Forestales 204

http://dx.doi.org/10.14214/df.204

Thesis Supervisors: Jari Kuuluvainen, Adjunct Professor (formerly Professor, 1997–2009) Department of Forest Sciences, University of Helsinki, Finland Eija Pouta, Professor Unit of Economics and Society, Luke Natural Resources Institute Finland, Helsinki, Finland Bengt Kriström, Professor Department of Forest Economics, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Umeå, Sweden Pre-examiners: Artti Juutinen, Professor Unit of Economics and Society, Luke Natural Resources Institute Finland, Oulu, Finland Ståle Navrud, Professor School of Economics and Business, Norwegian University of Life Sciences, Ås, Norway **Opponent:** Bo Jellesmark Thorsen, Professor Department of Food and Resource Economics, University of Copenhagen, Denmark Custos: Olli Tahvonen, Professor Department of Forest Sciences, University of Helsinki, Finland

ISSN 1795-7389 (online) ISBN 978-951-651-497-3 (pdf) ISSN 2323-9220 (print) ISBN 978-951-651-498-0 (paperback)

Publishers: Finnish Society of Forest Science Luke Natural Resources Institute Finland Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry of the University of Helsinki School of Forest Sciences of the University of Eastern Finland

Editorial Office: Finnish Society of Forest Science P.O. Box 18, FI-01301 Vantaa, Finland http://www.metla.fi/dissertationes Haltia, E. 2015. Contingent valuation and choice experiment of citizens' willingness to pay for forest conservation in southern Finland. Dissertationes Forestales 204. 85 p. Available at: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.14214/df.204</u>

ABSTRACT

Environmental quality has a direct effect on citizens' welfare. To quantify this effect, the four articles of this thesis analyse Finnish citizens' willingness to pay (WTP) for increased forest conservation using the contingent valuation (CV) and choice experiment (CE) methods. These methods are based on neo-classical welfare economics augmented with the choice process framework originating from psychology and behavioural economics.

Using the CV method, we analyse how WTP is affected by respondents' uncertainty, by the share of nonrespondents and by the considerably high share of "yes" responses at the highest proposed costs to households. The CE data are used to study the effects of different conservation programme characteristics on WTP.

The results show that Finnish citizens support increased forest conservation. The median WTP in the contingent valuation was 72 EUR, i.e. 50% of respondents supported increased conservation if the costs per household did not exceed 72 EUR. The mean WTP estimates were sensitive to modelling assumptions and assumptions concerning the nonrespondent preferences. This emphasises the need for careful sensitivity analyses when results are used for welfare measurement and policy planning. Respondents' choices in the valuation questions were affected by the household costs of conservation and other socioeconomic characteristics. The results suggest that the choices in valuation tasks are affected by economic and psychological factors. The study gives important insights into the choice behaviour and lower and upper bound estimates of WTP. These estimates are somewhat lower than those in comparable earlier Finnish studies. In CV, respondents seemed insensitive to programme size while the extent of the proposed project had a significant effect on the choices in CE.

Keywords: stated preference methods, forest biodiversity and habitats, fat-tail problem, choice uncertainty, non-response bias

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First of all, I would like to express my gratitude for my great supervisors: Jari Kuuluvainen for being such a good teacher and supportive person, without Jari's contribution and patience I would have been in trouble, Eija Pouta for all the positive and most valuable guidance and Bengt Kriström, whose courses and all the help especially during the early years of the project were extremely important.

A sincere thanks to Olli Tahvonen for being very encouraging when two years ago I began investigating whether finishing my thesis would still be possible. I'm indebted to the co-authors of the articles Mika Rekola, Chuan-Zhong Li and Ville Ovaskainen for their contribution.

A warm thanks goes to the Arvoke –network for updating me on what has happened in the valuation research in the years I was doing other things. I would especially like to thank Heini Ahtiainen, Janne Artell, Anna-Kaisa Kosenius, Virpi Lehtoranta and Katja Parkkila for sharing the joy and pain related to the valuation projects as well as to conducting an academic thesis.

I would like to thank everyone who has worked at the late Department of Forest Economics at the same time with me, and on the fifth floor of the Forest Sciences building in Viikki during last autumn. Warm thanks go to Aino Assmuth, for making the last autumn in our shared office much nicer than it would have been alone. I would like to also thank Henna Hurttala, Katja Lähtinen, Sampo Pihlainen and Janne Rämö for all the discussions, both academic and other, which helped and cheered me up as I was finishing my thesis. A sincere thanks for all my colleagues at Pellervo Economic Research PTT, especially for the forest economics group Paula Horne, Matleena Kniivilä, Anna-Kaisa Rämö and Jyri Hietala, for the support given every time that this long project came up in the coffee room chats. A warm thanks to pre-examiners Artti Juutinen and Ståle Navrud, whose comments improved this thesis substantially. My sincere thanks go to Bo Jellesmark Thorsen for agreeing to be my opponent.

For the funding I received I want to thank the Natural Resources Foundation in Finland, the Jenny and Antti Wihuri foundation, the Kyösti Haataja foundation and the Finnish Society of Forest Sciences. Also, I want to thank the University of Helsinki and the Department of Forest Sciences.

I want to thank my parents, siblings, grandmother, other relatives and friends for support and also for not enquiring too often about my thesis during the years that the project was on hold. Their help and support in all aspects of life is gratefully acknowledged.

And above all, I want to thank Ville for his continuous support and belief in me; and Otso, Vilho and Hilda for the joy and love they have brought into my life and for showing me every day what is really important.

LIST OF ORIGINAL ARTICLES

This doctoral dissertation is based on the following four articles, which are referred to by their Roman numerals in the text throughout this summary. Articles (I–II) are reprinted with the kind permissions of publishers and articles (III–IV) are the author versions of the submitted manuscripts.

- I. Lehtonen (Haltia) E., Kuuluvainen J., Pouta E., Rekola M., Li C-Z. 2003. Non-market benefits of forest conservation in southern Finland. Environmental Science and Policy 6(3): 195-204. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1462-9011(03)00035-2
- II. Haltia E., Kuuluvainen J., Ovaskainen V., Pouta E., Rekola M. 2009. Logit model assumptions and estimated willingness to pay for forest conservation in southern Finland. Empirical Economics 37(3): 681-691. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00181-008-0252-8
- III. **Haltia** E., Kuuluvainen J, Li C-Z., Pouta E., Rekola M. Preference uncertainty and its determinants in nonmarket valuation: the case of forest conservation in Finland. Manuscript.
- IV. **Haltia E.**, Kriström B., Ranneby B. On the treatment of non-response in contingent valuation. Research note. Manuscript.

AUTHOR'S CONTRIBUTION

The author developed the article ideas and the research problems jointly with Jari Kuuluvainen, Eija Pouta and Mika Rekola (I, II and III), Chuan-Zhong Li (I and III) and Bengt Kriström (IV). The author gathered the data used in all articles together with Jari Kuuluvainen, Eija Pouta and Mika Rekola. The author was responsible for the data analysis of article (I) jointly with Jari Kuuluvainen, Eija Pouta, Mika Rekola and Chuan-Zhong Li. The author was mainly responsible for the data analysis of articles (II), (III) and (IV) and the writing of all four articles.

. TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS 4
LIST OF ORIGINAL ARTICLES
1. INTRODUCTION
1.1 Policy background7
1.2 Environmental valuation
1.3 Objectives and outline
2. THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK AND EARLIER LITERATURE 11
2.1. Random utility model11
2.2 Decision process
2.3 Methodical issues and earlier research15
2.3.1 Choice question formats
2.3.2 Fat-tail problem
2.3.3 Response uncertainty
2.3.4 Sample selection and nonrespondents
2.4 Empirical applications for the stated preference methods in forest conservation 21
3. MATERIAL AND METHODS
3.1. Forest conservation survey in southern Finland
3.2. Methods and econometric analysis
4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION
4.1 WTP for forest conservation using the CV and CE methods
4.2 Zero WTP and fat tail
4.3 Uncertainty in CV
4.4 Nonrespondents
4.5 Benefit and cost comparisons
4.7 Result reliability and validity
5. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE RESEARCH
References
Appendix 1 Appendix 2

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 Policy background

Defining a socially and ecologically desirable level of forest conservation requires considering the ecological state of habitats and species as well as the economic and social consequences of conservation. Conservation level and ecosystem quality have a direct and indirect effect on the welfare of citizens. As taxpayers, citizens provide the funding for environmental policy and thus their opinion should be reflected in the decision process of the policy options. Valuation studies can provide information concerning citizens' preferences and reveal the magnitude of the conservation benefits.

Some valuation studies of the nature conservation benefits in Finland have been undertaken earlier, especially in connection with the European Union (EU) nature conservation project Natura 2000 network (Pouta et al. 2000, 2002; Rekola et al. 2000; Li et al. 2001). The benefits of forest conservation have also been examined (Siikamäki 2001; Horne 2008). The results of these studies were not applicable with the topic of this study, forest conservation in southern Finland, because their valuations of environmental benefits were targeted to different policy programmes and benefit estimates are case-specific.

Strictly protected forestland covered 1.6% of all forested land in southern Finland at the time of our data collection in 2002. Presently the strictly protected forestland area comprises 2.5% of all forested land in southern Finland. Valuable sites totalling approximately 2.1% of forested land area are protected by the Forest Act and the voluntary decisions of forest companies. Consequently, a total of approximately 4.5% of forested land is strictly protected (Finnish Statistical Yearbook of Forestry 2013). However, most of the valuable biotopes and endangered species exist only in southern Finland. One reason for the small percentage of conserved areas in southern Finland is the high amount of privately owned forested land (72.8%) (Finnish Statistical Yearbook of Forestry 2013). Biodiversity protection is also taken into consideration during forest management planning, both in the information and education of forest owners' and in forest management. The number of endangered forest species has increased despite an increase in conservation area since the data collection of this study (Rassi et al. 2010; Finnish Statistical Yearbook of Forestry 2013).

According to Finland's National Forest Programme 2015, one aim of forest policy is to reach and maintain a favourable conservation level of species and valuable biotopes, using a suitable combination of strictly conserved forest areas and the sustainable management of commercial forests (Finland's National Forest Programme 2011). The national goals are in accordance with EU-level goals aiming to halt the deterioration in the status of all species and habitats by 2020 (EU Comission 2011). The Finnish government has implemented a forest biodiversity programme (METSO) since 2008, with the aim of halting the decline of forest biotopes and species in southern Finland. The pilot phase (2001–2007) and later the programme itself has used several conservation measures based on the initiative of forest owners' and on voluntariness.

1.2 Environmental valuation

The motivation for performing a cost-benefit analysis is to assess the proposed project in economic terms (Freeman 2003). The analysis includes all benefits and costs in question, including externalities. In the forest conservation context, the benefits are nonmarket i.e. an increased welfare of society due to a better state of the ecosystems. Increasing forest conservation creates nonmarket environmental benefits for society, but also generates costs. The costs are incurred via direct compensations to forest owners for setting their forests outside of commercial use and via the possible reduction in wood supply. If a forest conservation project is large enough, the reduction in timber supply increases timber prices and causes repercussion effects on related markets and affects industrial profits (Johansson 1993). As forest industry companies operate on the global competitive market, they have little chances to react to the raw material price increase with their prices. If a conservation programme is small and has only a small or no effect on timber prices, the conservation costs would be limited to forest owner compensations. Forest conservation is socially desirable in such situations if the forest owners' producers' surplus and the citizens' WTP for forest conservation combined exceed the direct costs of conservation.

Pareto optimal resource allocation means that the reallocation of resources cannot improve any individual's utility without decreasing the utility of someone else (Freeman 1999). Changing a pareto optimal situation can be considered socially desirable if potential gainers can fully compensate their losses and still be at the same or higher utility level. This condition for efficient policy is called the Kaldor-Hicks compensation principle (Hicks 1939; Kaldor 1939).

According to the neo-classical economic theory, value is a measure of contribution to human well-being, in other words it is an instrumental value. Another type of value concept, intrinsic value, means that all species, biodiversity and the entire natural world should be conserved for themselves, without any connection to human welfare. Intrinsic value cannot be measured or compared to other kinds of values (Mace and Bateman et al. 2011). This study is limited to economic values (Farber et al. 2002), and the other value systems are beyond the scope of this study.

Economic value can be presented using the total economic value framework (e.g. Bateman et al. 2002, p. 28). This framework divides the total value into use values and passive-use values. Market prices or methods based on observed behaviour cannot generate values for forest conservation or the protection of endangered species, because passive-use values form a major component of their total value. This particularly characterises large-scale conservation programmes instead of small local or regional cases, in which recreational use values usually also play an important role. If decision-making ignores the passive-use values, the value of environmental goods may be underestimated and decisions may not be optimal from the society's point of view. Such decisions could also lead to environmental degradation and loss of ecosystem values.

The neo-classical economic theory assumes that individuals have well-defined, stable preferences. This means that people can compare bundles of goods, and if one good is reduced, they can define, according to their preferences, how much of something else they need in order to stay at the same level of utility. This concept is called substitutability (Freeman 1999). In the case of an intended increase in some environmental benefit, people can be asked to define their willingness to pay (WTP) for that change. Or if a decrease occurs in the level of some environmental amenity, individuals could be asked for their

willingness to accept (WTA) compensation for the degradation. In these cases the change in environmental quality is substituted with money, and the amount of money indicates the monetary value of the welfare change.

Environmental valuation methods are based on the above-mentioned substitutability principle. Methods used to estimate environmental values can be divided into the revealed preference and stated preference (SP) methods. Revealed preference methods use data of actual behaviour such as market data. The most well-known methods are the travel cost method and hedonic pricing (e.g. Freeman 1999). The SP methods used in this study can also measure values in cases where market data are not available. The methods are based on different survey formats, in which respondents answer the valuation questions and thus state their preferences for the environmental changes presented in the questionnaire. SP methods make it possible to value non-use values and analyse the programs that have not yet been implemented.

The most commonly used SP method has been contingent valuation (CV). It often aims to value single environmental good. The choice experiment (CE) method instead aims to analyse the value of an environmental good's characteristics and thus allows defining the value of several alternative goods with different characteristics from the same data set. The same method has also been called conjoint analysis (CJA) (Smith 2006), Multiple choice – sequence (Carson and Louviere 2011) or stated choice method (Rose et al. 2011). The first study that proposed the use of hypothetical market and WTP questions in a survey was the study by Ciriacy-Wantrup (1947). Davis (1963) reported the first implementation of CV in his dissertation concerning outdoor recreation value. Krutilla (1967) recognised the importance of including existence values in the policy assessment. Existence value also includes other concepts, e.g. non-use values, bequest value, option value (Weisbrod 1964) and quasi-option value (Arrow and Fisher 1974). Each of the above-mentioned three studies indicated that there were values unexpressed by the market prices (Carson 2011). Randall et al. (1974) measured existence value in a study for the first time. The earlier studies typically applied the stated preference method to goods that could have been valued using the revealed preference methods. An important step in the development of discrete choice CV and also the travel cost method was the seminal paper by Hanemann (1984). In this paper he shows the connection between the econometric modelling and the random utility theory. In recent years, existence values have also been extensively discussed in the ecosystem services framework. Several international and national ecosystem service assessments have identified, measured and valued non-market goods alongside marketable goods (MA 2005; TEEB 2010; UK NEA 2011).

Research on the CV method became more common both in the US and Europe during the 1980s. Mitchell and Carson's (1989) book provided a coherent framework for the CV method. It also includes extensive typology of potential biases in the CV method that had been recognised in earlier literature. An adapted and updated version of this typology is presented in Bateman et al. (2002, p. 302).

The Exxon Valdez oil spill in Alaska in 1989 became an important event in the history of the stated preference methods (Carson et al. 2003; Smith 2006; Carson 2011). It raised a debate about the use of CV in defining damage values. Hausmann (1993) presented a very critical assessment of the CV method. The National Oceanic and Athmospheric Administration (NOAA) of the US established a panel to assess the use of CV results in the litigation concerning damage liability. The NOAA panel gave a cautiously positive evaluation of the method, in circumstances where a study is carefully conducted according to certain guidelines (Arrow et al. 1993). These guidelines have been quite restrictive and

may even have directed research away from directions that would have been beneficial from the viewpoint of welfare measurement and policy analysis (Smith 2006).

The CE method has become one of the most popular preference elicitation methods during the last fifteen years (Louviere et al. 2000; Carson 2011). Before its use for environmental benefit valuation, the CE method was applied in the fields of transportation research (Louviere and Hensher 1982) and marketing (Louviere and Woodworth 1983). The CE method has some properties that have made it appealing compared to the CV method. The choice task sequences collect copious information concerning respondents' choices, and using attributes to define the choice tasks enables the separate calculation of marginal WTP for each attribute. Offering respondents several alternatives and choice tasks to compare the CE method also makes responses more sensitive to the scope of the proposed project (Boxall et al. 1996; Adamowich et al. 1998).

An increasing number of literature suggests that actual choice behaviour and responses in stated preference surveys systematically violate the neo-classical utility model (Opaluch and Segerson 1989; Sugden 2005). Behavioural economics and psychological research have pointed out differences between the standard economic theory and human behaviour. These findings, e.g. the anchoring effect and scope insensitivity, are discussed in more detail in Section 2.1. One alternative for interpreting these findings is the constructed preferences approach (Lichetenstein and Slovic 2006). It assumes that people do not have stable, preexisting preferences and respondents express attitudes instead of preferences in the stated preference surveys. The valuations of unfamiliar goods may particularly be very sensitive to arbitrary anchors and other distortions (Arielry et al. 2003). Another competitive approach, the discovered preference hypothesis (DPH) (Plott 1996), draws from the same empirical findings concerning choice behaviour as a constructed preference approach. However, the conclusion is different. DPH assumes that people have true underlying preferences, but they are unaware of them without experience. Many recent SP studies have adopted this assumption, as it enables the combining of economic theory and findings of behavioural economics and psychology (i.e. Braga and Starmer 2005; Bateman et al. 2008; McNair et al. 2012).

Despite the controversy regarding the stated preference methods (Carson 2012; Kling et al. 2012; Hausman 2012), they are still the only methods available for measuring passive use values. Following the discovered preferences hypothesis, this study also assumed that people are able to express their preferences when answering the survey, at least approximately.

1.3 Objectives and outline

This study was conducted to measure Finnish citizens' WTP for forest conservation. In 2002, when the data for this study were collected, there was an urgent need for welfare estimates concerning forest conservation in southern Finland and for insight on the effect that conservation means have on public opinion. This issue is still current, over 12 years after data collection. The conserved forest acreage has increased slowly, but the number of endangered species has also increased. Empirical results are also important for meta-analysis and benefit transfer, which need reliable primary results for their data.

The overall objective of this thesis is to provide an estimate for the nonmarket benefits of increased forest conservation in southern Finland using several different modelling options and considering the special characteristics of the data. This overall objective can be divided into five different sub-objectives.

The first objective is to analyse respondents' WTP for increased forest conservation and to evaluate the effect of the conservation programme characteristics on the citizens' opinions. The second objective is to compare the two methods for preference elicitation, CV and CE (Study I). The third objective of the thesis is to examine the modelling options for the CV data and their impact on the estimated WTP, zero WTP and "yes" responses (Study II). The fourth objective is to examine the reasons behind respondent uncertainty in CV and to include information concerning the certainty in WTP estimation (Study III). The fifth objective is to also take into account the possibility that nonrespondents differ from respondents and possibly impact the mean WTP, which is often excluded (Study IV).

The key contributions of this thesis are the information concerning citizens' opinions on increased forest conservation and the WTP results. WTP result estimation takes several issues into consideration that could affect the WTP estimates and that are common in stated preference studies. The socially optimal forest conservation level is constantly under consideration and the best possible information concerning the benefit estimates and issues that impact them are still needed.

The outline of this summary is following. The second section introduces the theoretical framework of the thesis, presents some methodological issues and introduces the earlier valuation literature. The third section presents the survey of forest conservation in southern Finland and the econometric methods used in the analysis. The fourth section presents and discusses the results of the studies and the fifth section concludes.

2. THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK AND EARLIER LITERATURE

2.1. Random utility model

Forest conservation is a pure public good and its consumers cannot vary the quantity they consume. Compensating surplus is the correct welfare measure in this case (Mitchell and Carson 1989; Freeman 1999). Compensating surplus is the change in a consumer's income that keeps the individual at the same utility level even after a change has occurred in environmental good.

A utility function is used in economic theory to present individual preferences. The utility function can be expressed as u=u(c,r), where *c* denotes market goods $c=[c_1, c_2, ..., c_j]$ and *r* environmental services.

Consumer choices are constrained by income, and they maximise their utility subject to the budget constraint y and the set of prices $p=[p_1, p_2, ..., p_j]$ for market goods:

$$\max u(\mathbf{c},\mathbf{r}) \quad s.t. \ y = pc. \tag{1}$$

The indirect utility function is then

$$V_i = v(p, y, r), \tag{2}$$

and it expresses the maximum utility of consumer *i* that can be achieved given p, r and y.

According to the random utility model (McFadden 1974), this is the observable, deterministic part of the utility function. There is additionally an unobservable, random component. Consumer utility can thus be represented by the indirect random utility function (Hanemann 1984)

$$V_i = V(p, y, r) + \varepsilon_i \tag{3}$$

where ε_i is the random component, the value of which is unknown to the researcher, but which is assumed to come from some known distribution (McFadden 1974; Hanemann 1984).

In the context of this study, the indirect random utility function can be written as:

$$V_{ijk} = V\left(y_i, x_j, z_k, s_i\right) + \varepsilon_{ijk}, \qquad (4)$$

where V_{ijk} is the welfare level of a consumer, V the observable, deterministic part of it, y_i represents the income of a consumer *i*. In Equation 4, environmental services, *r*, are divided into two components: x_{j} , the impact of a conservation project *j*, and z_k conservation measures conducted in scale *k*. s_i represents the preferences and socioeconomic characteristics of the respondent. Finally, ε_{ijk} is the random component associated with this specific case.

In the case of an increased supply of environmental services, the value of the change can be measured using compensating surplus. The change from the initial state can be written as follows:

$$V\left(y_{i}, x_{0}, z_{0}, s_{i}\right) + \varepsilon_{i00} = V\left(y_{i} - CS, x_{j}, z_{k}, s_{i}\right) + \varepsilon_{ijk}, \qquad (5)$$

where x_0 is forest conservation at the current level (status quo), z_0 the conservation means at the current state (status quo) and *CS* the compensating surplus (willingness to pay).

The binary choice CV questionnaire asks the respondent whether they are willing to accept a certain bid price if the forest conservation level is increased as proposed in the questionnaire. The probability for accepting the increased conservation can be written as:

$$\Pr(proj = j) = \Pr\left[V(y_i - Bid, x_j, z_k, s) + \varepsilon_{ijk} \ge V(y_i, x_0, z_0, s) + \varepsilon_{i00}\right],$$
(6)

where V(.) is the deterministic part of the utility function. If the random component of the utility function is assumed to be an identically and independently distributed Gumbel variable, the choice probability can be written as:

$$\Pr(\text{proj} = j) = \frac{\frac{V_j}{e^{V_j}}}{\sum_{n \in C} \frac{V_n}{e^n}},$$
(7)

where C is the set of choice possibilities (Louviere et al. 2000). If the choices are restricted to two, then the standard binomial logit model applies. The choice probability can also be modelled using a multinomial logit model in cases with more than two alternatives.

2.2 Decision process

The above-mentioned standard version of the economic model assumes rational decisionmakers with stable, predetermined preferences. Empirical findings and experiments of behavioural economists show, however, that actual choices are often not in accordance with the economic theory. Psychological research has provided insights for understanding choice behaviour and preference anomalies (Sugden 2005). For example, phenomenon like the anchoring effect (Cameron and Quiggin 1994), availability bias (Tversky and Kahneman 1973), scope insensitivity (Kahneman and Knetsch 1992; Bateman 2011) and the observation that WTP appears to be a range of expected values rather than an exact monetary amount (Arielry et al. 2003; Hanley et al. 2009) are presently better understood.

The constructed preferences approach is based on these findings (Slovic 1995; Lichtenstein and Slovic 2006). The main difference to standard economic thinking is that in the stated preference studies people express their attitudes instead of their preferences (Kahneman et al. 1999). Attitudes and preferences are similar in many ways, but they also differ in some aspects. Attitudes are positive, negative or indifferent feelings towards something. They do not include a dimension of comparison like preferences do. Attitudes additionally do not behave according to the basic preference axioms (Opaluch and Segerson 1989). The constructed preference approach also claims that respondents construct their preferences while making the choices instead of acting according to stable, pre-existing preferences. Schkade and Payne (1994) showed empirical support for the construction of preferences, when a verbal protocol was used while respondents filled in the questionnaire. Because of a violation of preference survey may not be valid (Lichtenstein and Slovic 2006).

DPH (Plott 1996) takes into account the above-mentioned findings concerning human decision-making. In contrast to the constructed preference approach, it assumes that people have stable and context-free preferences that exist independently of the discovery process. The preferences are, however, not well known without experience and practice. Braga and Starmer (2005) introduced the terms institutional learning and value learning and found empirical evidence for DPH. Institutional learning refers to learning concerning the attributes, valued good and choice task structure that occur when a respondent goes through a sequence of choice tasks. Value learning refers to the process of finding underlying

preferences when making decisions in several slightly differing choice tasks. Evidence for DPH was also found when it was compared with the standard economic theory and with coherent arbitrariness that shares the assumptions of the constructed preference approach concerning the unstable nature of preferences (Bateman et al. 2008).

In this study, the choice process is assumed to follow the ideas of DPH. Figure 1 presents the applied framework that combines the choice elements according to standard economic model (heavy arrows) and according to knowledge concerning the psychological choice process (light arrows) (McFadden 2001). Experience, information, time and money budgets are input factors in a choice process, as are the questionnaire design and scenario-specific issues in the case of a stated preference study. In the standard economic model, memory affects the choice in both ways, via perceptions and beliefs and via preferences. These two are seen as main elements behind the decision process in the economic model. The psychological approach adds motivation and attitudes into the framework and shows more complex interdependencies between the elements.

Choices in the stated preference surveys are similar to actual market choices in many ways, but there is also the additional element of questionnaire design and choice task characteristics that affect a hypothetical situation in the decision process (Figure 1). The effects of these elements on the choices in stated preference studies have been studied extensively (e.g. Ajzen et al. 1996; Cummings and Taylor 1999; Madureira et al. 2011; Mahieu et al. 2012).



Figure 1. The choice process in the presence of preference uncertainty and choice uncertainty (Adapted from McFadden (2001), Study III).

According to psychological findings, people use two kinds of processes (the dual decision process, bounded rationality) in decision-making: heuristic-holistic and systematic-analytical information processing (Chaiken 1980; Kahneman 2003). The heuristic-holistic decision process is fast, effortless, intuitive, automatic and often emotional. The systematic-analytical process is in contrast slower, effortful, intentional and logic-based (Kahneman 2003; Frör 2008).

The decision process also affects the success of measuring preferences using SP methods. Participants who are motivated and able to process information are more likely to state their preferences in a study (Fisher and Glenk 2011). Less motivated and more confused respondents are more likely to use rules of thumbs and intuition (Frör 2008). The choice process framework presented in Figure 1 also justifies many of the explanatory variables that have been used to explain the choices in SP applications. These variables have included e.g. age, gender, attitudes and previous experience concerning the valued good. The use of attitudes as an explanatory variable for WTP has also been criticised (Morey et al. 2006), if responses to the attitude questions are assumed to directly reflect preferences. Respondent income is often included in the explanatory variables, although it is not in accordance with economic theory in the case of the linear utility function (Haneman and Kanninen 1999; Broberg 2010). A practical approach has been to include income because it has intuitive and empirical justification, while recognising that it has direct impact on household WTP but not on utility change like the other variables (Bateman et al. 2002).

The framework in Figure 1 can be used to clarify the problem setting and results from the four articles of this study. It justifies the inclusion of different explanatory variables in the estimated choice models in Study I, as they have direct connection to the determinants of WTP. It also shows that attitudes and motivation are connected to choices and offers an explanation for the empirical findings of Study II concerning respondent insensitivity to the high bid prices. The framework identifies the elements affecting the choice process and the post-decisional uncertainty in Study III. The framework additionally offers an explanation to the reasons behind sample selection and non-response in Study IV. These abovementioned connections are discussed in more detail in the following.

2.3 Methodical issues and earlier research

2.3.1 Choice question formats

This study used two preference elicitation methods, CV and CE to estimate value for increased forest conservation. Bishop and Heberlein (1979) introduced the single-bounded dichotomous choice CV that is not so burdensome for respondents, simulates the market situation and is not prone to anchoring. This question format has dominated CV applications since the strong recommendations issued by the NOAA panel (Arrow et al. 1993; Smith 2006; Carson 2011). It has been connected to several desirable features, e.g. the familiar context of take-it-or-leave-it purchasing decisions (market similarity) (Freeman 1999), which is a relatively simple decision problem. It additionally contains no starting point bias (Arrow et al. 1993) and resembles a referendum situation when taxes are used as

a payment method. One of the most important claims has been the assumption of its incentive compatibility (Hoehn and Randall 1987; Arrow et al. 1993). The findings concerning incentive compatibility have been more ambiguous in recent years (Bateman et al. 2008).

The most common variant of the dichotomous choice question format is the doublebounded question format (Hanemann et al. 1991). It collects more information concerning respondent preferences compared to the single-bounded question format, but may suffer from the starting point bias and incentive incompatibility that may distort results. In addition to the dichotomous choice format, preferences have been elicited using the openended question format and payment card (e.g. Bateman et al. 2002), and more recently e.g. the payment ladder (Håkansson 2008).

In dichotomous choice CV, as well as CE, the choice of a bid vector is a crucial point in the questionnaire design (Cooper and Loomis 1992; Kanninen and Kriström 1993; Boyle 2002). Optimal designs require information concerning WTP distribution prior to the study that is usually non-existent (Alberini 1995b; Kanninen 1995). A practical approach has been to conduct a pilot study and based on that, place some bid levels around the expected mean WTP and some bid levels to both tails of the WTP distribution.

The discovered preference hypothesis suggests that the choice faced by a respondent in the first valuation choice task is not produced through stable and consistent preferences (Bateman et al. 2008), because goods may be unfamiliar and the respondent may also lack experience regarding the choice situation. A drawback of binary choice CV is thus that it does not give respondents the possibility for either value or institutional learning. In CV, it must be assumed that the information provided by the survey suffices for the respondent to gain knowledge of her underlying preferences.

The CE method has been suggested to overcome most problems inherent in the CV approach (Adamowich et al. 1998; Louviere et al. 2000; Bennett and Blamey 2001). For example, it has been claimed to be so complicated that respondents cannot behave strategically. The proposed scenario in the CE is described using the attributes and their levels, which vary according to certain design. The choice set usually contains several alternatives and a respondent chooses the most preferable alternative that is supposed to yield the highest utility. Respondents also face a sequence of choice tasks, which are defined by the attributes and their levels. Choice experiment data can be analysed using the conventional multinomial logit model. However, it makes strong assumptions concerning the independence of the choice task alternatives and the independence of each choice task in a sequence faced by an individual. Econometric modelling developments have solved many of these problems (Layton 2000; Carrasco and Ortúzar 2002) and CE has been suggested to overcome most of the potential biases that complicate the CV applications (Boxall et al. 1996; Adamowich et al. 1998; Smith 2006).

2.3.2 Fat-tail problem

The WTP distribution of the common logit model does not necessarily provide an accurate description of all respondents, and may therefore produce unrealistic results. This may occur e.g. if the data has a considerable amount of zero WTP responses (Kriström 1997) or a large amount of "yes" responses at the highest bid prices and thus suffers from the fat-tail problem (Ready and Hu 1995). The fat-tail problem analysed in Study II refers to the

situations in the binary choice CV during which a considerable share of respondents have supported the proposed policy at the highest bid levels, causing a WTP distribution with an unrealistically high density in the right tail (Ready and Hu 1995).

An explanation for the fat-tail problem can be the strong attitudes of respondents and their effect on the decision process (Figure 1). According to Kahneman and Sugden (2005), strong attitudes may impact the attention a respondent gives to the exact bid sum. A "yes" response would thus reflect a more positive attitude towards the proposed project than actual preferences. This phenomenon may also be connected to the "yes" responses (Blamey et al. 1999), a warm glow or buying moral satisfaction (Kahneman and Knetsch 1992; Fisher and Hanley 2007).

Fat tail and distribution skewness cause calculation difficulties in the welfare effects, because the mean is very sensitive to distribution shape (Haneman 1984). The median is relatively robust to the shape and the poorly known endpoints of the distribution. The choice among these is dependent on result application. Using the mean signifies the adoption of the Kaldor-Hicks potential compensation principle, while the median demonstrates a majority voting situation (Haneman and Kanninen 1999).

The fat-tail problem is also connected to the selection of the bid values that may affect the results (Boyle et al. 1998). A solution for this potential bias has been to choose the bid values that are close to the assumed mean WTP and exclude the bid values in the distribution tails (Alberini 1995a; Kanninen 1995; Madureira et al. 2011). However, this would require knowledge concerning the bid distribution before the study. An applied method has been to place some of the bid prices close to the assumed mean, but also to include bids in both tails of the expected distribution.

Some methods must be applied to take the fat tail into consideration when estimating the mean WTP from the skewed distribution. The truncated mean could be used for policy purposes according to Ready and Hu (1995). It is, however, highly dependent on the arbitrary upper limit set by the researcher. There is also the possibility of using a model that forces the probability of "yes" to zero at some point estimated from the data. This model specification has been called the pinched logit model (Ready and Hu 1995), and it is used in Study II.

2.3.3 Response uncertainty

Response uncertainty is analysed in Study III in the binary choice contingent valuation context. The perspective of this study is in accordance with the assumptions and findings of DPH, although learning in the task sequence has not been examined. This study uses the term *preference uncertainty* to express the uncertainties related to individual preferences. The term *choice uncertainty* is used for the uncertainty concerning the actual choice decision, and *response uncertainty* refers to uncertainty related to the answer of a valuation question in a stated preference study. This uncertainty may follow from preference uncertainty but also from other elements that affect the choice process.

The grey area behind the "preferences" in Figure 1 refers to preference uncertainty. This means that an individual has a true valuation of the good but is lacking certainty. This assumption is supported by several empirical studies on choice uncertainty (Ready et al. 1995; Li and Mattsson 1995; Loomis and Ekstrand 1998; Akter and Bennett 2013; Voltaire et al. 2013). It has also been suggested that individuals would not have exact valuations for

the different goods in their minds, but a range of excepted values instead (Arielry et al. 2003). A very similar phenomenon has also been called the vagueness band (Svento 1998; Mäntymaa and Svento 2000). In the empirical context this means that if the desired bid is well above or below that range, providing an answer is quite straightforward. If the bid price is within the range, the choice in binary question is much more difficult. According to Arielry et al. (2003), we do not know much about decision-making in such situations.

All the elements in Figure 1 are processed simultaneously in the decision situation using either heuristic-holistic or systematic-analytical information processing (Chaiken 1980; Frör 2008). This process is not flawless; errors in information processing may lead to incorrect choices or even to a situation where despite the utility maximisation of a selected option, respondents may not be certain of this occurring. This may create a feeling of dissonance and lack of confidence. Cognitive dissonance (Festinger 1957; Blamey et al. 1999) is defined as an "emotional state set up when two simultaneously held attitudes or cognitions are inconsistent or when there is a conflict between belief and overt behaviour" (Reber 1985 as cited by Blamey et al. 1999). Cognitive dissonance is very similar to the concept of ambivalence in Opaluch and Segerson's (1989) article. They show how ambivalence is connected to strong opposing feelings and conflicting preferences. In some situations these can make the choice extremely difficult and lead to choices that are not in accordance with preference transitivity assumptions. Choice and response uncertainties arising from cognitive dissonance and ambivalence are illustrated in Figure 1 with a grey area encircling the choices.

Response uncertainty can lead a respondent to choose the wrong alternative in a discrete choice valuation task (Li and Mattsson 1995) and thus cause random response errors and increase the variance of WTP estimates. Allowing uncertainty in modelling should therefore provide more efficient WTP estimates (Hanemann 1984; Li and Mattsson 1995; Hanemann et al. 1998). However, the empirical findings of improved accuracy tests are contradictory (Shaikh et al. 2007). Considering a subjective confidence measure in modelling decreases the WTP estimate variances in some studies (Li and Mattsson 1995; Loomis and Ekstrand 1998) but increases them in others (Loomis and Ekstrand 1998; Samnaliev et al. 2006; Chang et al. 2007).

Some evidence shows that actual behaviour may be close to certain responses in the CV (Champ et al. 1997; Moore et al. 2010). However, incorporating uncertainty into choice modelling has also had very different effects on the mean WTP estimate size. Some model specifications allowing for uncertainty have decreased the WTP (Li and Mattsson 1995; Champ et al. 1997; Moore et al. 2010) while others have increased it (Chang et al. 2007; Moore et al. 2010; Lyssenko and Martínez-Espiñeira 2012). These contradicting results support the findings that the uncertainty elicitation method may have a significant effect on the WTP estimates (Shaikh et al. 2007; Akter et al. 2008; Akter and Bennett 2013).

The two most common approaches to eliciting respondents' choice uncertainty has been the use of follow-up questions after the binary choice CV choice task (Li and Mattsson 1995; Loomis and Ekstrand 1998; Berrens et al. 2002) and the polythocomous choice (PC) question with multiple categories (also called multiple bounded question format) (Ready et al. 1995; Welsh and Poe 1998; Alberini et al. 2003). Other uncertainty elicitation methods that have been suggested recently are the payment ladder (Håkansson 2008), randomised card sorting (Glenk and Fischer 2010; Fischer and Glenk 2011), payment card with a payment ladder possibility (Voltaire et al. 2013) and composite scale (Akter and Bennett 2013). According to psychologists, a verbal scale is a better elicitation method compared to the numerical probability scale, because people often have a poor understanding of numerical probability (Akter and Bennett 2013). However, word subjectivity is problematic (Hanley et al. 2009). According to the literature, the PC format provides respondents with an easy way of answering without serious consideration of the options, resulting in less certain responses and a higher proportion of "yes" responses than the binary choice elicitation format (Ready et al. 1995; Alberini et al. 2003; Akter and Bennett 2013). When comparing the uncertainty elicitation methods, the composite scale generated a higher proportion of certain responses than other methods and the ordinal scale failed the construct validity tests (Akter and Bennett 2013). The strength of the payment ladder methods (Håkansson 2008; Voltaire et al. 2013) is that the researcher does not need to make assumptions concerning the degree of choice uncertainty, as it is directly stated in the monetary units.

The preference conflict has been observed to be an important source of choice uncertainty (Ready et al. 1995; Opaluch and Segerson 1989; van Kooten et al. 2001). Conflict occurs when an alternative is attractive in some sense but also involves costs or other disadvantages. Intermediate attribute levels additionally increase choice difficulty, while on the other hand extreme characteristics make the choice between alternatives easier (Fischer et al. 2000). This applies to the effect of bid price in the CV context. Together these mean that the choice task should be easy if the project is small and the price high (no) or the project large and the bid low (yes). On the other hand, if a project is large and the bid high, the systematic-analytical choice should be more difficult.

The bid price has affected uncertainty in several earlier studies (Wang 1997; Loomis and Ekstrand 1998; Lyssenko and Martínez-Espiñeira 2012; Akter and Bennett 2013). The higher bid levels have usually increased the uncertainty, but the quadratic transformation of a bid has associated negatively with uncertainty (Loomis and Ekstrand 1998; Akter and Bennett 2013). This means that the relationship is not linear and the certainty is stronger at the lowest and highest bid levels, and lower at the intermediate levels, presumably quite close to the actual mean WTP (Loomis and Ekstrand 1998; Brouwer 2011).

The knowledge level of the good being valued affects choice uncertainty (Loomis and Ekstrand 1998; Hanley et al. 2009; Brouwer 2011; Akter and Bennett 2013; Voltaire et al. 2013). Experience of the good should make the choices easier. In Figure 1, the experience is connected to motivation via memory. Some studies have found that only respondents with high motivation to process information are able to recognise and understand the elements of a CV scenario (e.g. Pouta 2002).

Attitudes as immediate emotional reactions of liking, disliking or indifference very likely affect decision-making (Fischer and Hanley 2007; Araña and León 2008, 2009; Akter et al. 2009; Voltaire et al. 2013). There is evidence that emotions may have a stronger effect on the choices in SP studies than socioeconomic characteristics (León et al. 2014) and that extreme emotions or attitudes expose the respondent to preference anomalies such as anchoring and the use of decision heuristics (Araña and León 2008, 2009). Extreme emotions were also suggested to have a negative impact on the adoption of systematic decision-making (Araña and León 2009).

The cognitive ability to process complicated information given in a CV choice task may also affect information processing (Fischer and Glenk 2011) and thus uncertainty (Lyssenko and Martínez-Espiñeira 2012; Mahieu et al. 2014). Earlier studies have operationalised cognitive ability using the education variable (Lyssenko and Martínez-Espiñeira 2012; Mahieu et al. 2014) and self-reported confusion (Fischer and Glenk 2011). Gender has been used in some studies as the explanatory variable for uncertainty (Lyssenko

and Martínez-Espiñeira 2012). Justification for the difference in the uncertainty level of men and women comes from empirical results showing that men exhibit more overconfidence in their choices than women (Croson and Gneezy 2009; Olsen et al. 2011). Women also exhibit positive attitudes towards environmental conservation more often (Karppinen and Hänninen 2000; McCright and Xiao 2014). Respondent age has had both negative and positive effects on respondent certainty (Loomis and Ekstrand 1998; Lyssenko and Martínez-Espiñeira 2012; Akter and Bennett 2013). Ageing may have negative impacts on information processing according to psychological literature, but on the other hand, older people may benefit from their knowledge and experience (Akter and Bennett 2013).

2.3.4 Sample selection and nonrespondents

Elements in the decision process (Figure 1) may also be important determinants for nonresponse in the stated preference surveys. For example, ambivalence may result in protests and nonresponsiveness (Blamey et al. 1999). There is thus a reason to assume that the elements of the choice process framework have also had an effect on nonresponse and that nonrespondents differ from respondents with respect to their attitudes and preferences. Empirical analysis of the unit nonresponse (respondents who have not returned or answered the questionnaire at all) determinants is out of the scope of this study. However, Study IV examines how the assumptions concerning nonrespondents affect WTP estimates and use the information regarding item nonrespondent (respondents who returned the questionnaire but answered only a part of the questions and left a valuation question without a response) characteristics to show how unit nonrespondents may differ from respondents.

The population can be assumed to consist of two subpopulations; those who respond to surveys and those who do not. Let H_1 denote the WTP distribution of the respondents and H_2 the WTP distribution of nonrespondents. This implies that the WTP distribution, F, of the whole population is given by

$$F = \alpha H_1 + (1 - \alpha) H_2, \tag{7}$$

where α is the proportion of the responding part of the population.

The analysis depends on the assumptions made about H_1 and H_2 . Assuming that $H_1 = H_2$ implies that we can neglect the nonrespondents. This is equivalent to the standard assumption made in contingent valuation studies.

The nonrespondents in a CE study concerning forest conservation in Finland (Horne 2008) had similar background characteristics as the respondents, but were more content with current conservation, less willing to pay for increased conservation and did not want increase conservation at the cost of unemployment. Other studies have found that nonrespondents had similar attitudes to environmental issues in general as the respondents, but did not rank the valued good, in this case the existence of wolves in Sweden, as equally important as the respondents (Bostedt and Boman 1996). Nonrespondents had lower education levels (Messonnier et al. 2000; Harpman et al. 2004) and ranked the importance of economic growth in the area higher (Brox et al. 2003) than the respondents. In studies by Messonnier et al. (2000), Brox et al. (2003) and Harpman et al. (2004) respondents and nonrespondents also differed in respect to age and income. These findings indicate that nonrespondents and respondents differ from each other in respect to the elements of the

choice process, and they may have different preferences even if some basic sample characteristics did not differ from the population.

A simple method to utilise the information concerning nonrespondents is to use their characteristics to also estimate the WTP of the unit nonrespondents (Bostedt and Boman 1996). Another applied method has been the two-step Heckman model (Heckman 1979; Messonnier et al. 2000; Brox et al. 2003). It uses the respondent and nonrespondent characteristics, collected using a follow-up survey or some other information source if possible, to estimate the probability for responding to the valuation survey simultaneously with the WTP model, in which the probability for responding is an argument.

2.4 Empirical applications for the stated preference methods in forest conservation

Forest biodiversity valuation is challenging for several reasons. First, measuring biodiversity is not straightforward as it includes several aspects such as structural, species and functional diversity (Czajkowski et al. 2009). Second, ecologically sound measures for biodiversity may be difficult to use in valuation questionnaires in which the valued good should be as familiar and understandable as possible (Johnston et al. 2012). This sets requirements for the information given in the questionnaires, because generally people have poor knowledge and understanding of what biodiversity means (Christie et al. 2006). On the other hand, despite the low awareness of the scientific concept of biodiversity, the general public has had intuitive understanding of the concept (Bakhtiari et al. 2014). Personal interviews and group discussions revealed that values attached to biodiversity can be divided into two interlinking categories of a good itself and its regulatory functions (Bakhtiari et al. 2014).

Some earlier studies conducted in Finland and elsewhere have focused on the valuation of forest biodiversity in a quite similar fashion as this study (Table 1). Most of these applications have been carried out using the CV method, but also some CE applications exist. The listed studies mainly value passive use values and they are geographically concentrated on the boreal, hemiboreal and temperate zone forests.

Forest biodiversity non-use values also fit into the ecosystem services framework. Biodiversity has a central role as a final service in cultural services (e.g. recreation, education and aesthetic values), but it is also an essential supporting service providing e.g. ecosystem resilience and habitats for species. The value of biodiversity as a supporting service is thus reflected in the value of many final services. These complicated interactions require careful identification of possible double-counting (Fu et al. 2011). So far, to the best of our knowledge, the forest biodiversity non-use valuations in the ecosystem services framework and in a similar context as this study are nonexisting. Several forest conservation valuation studies were carried out in Finland around the turn of the millennium (Pouta et al. 2000; Siikamäki 2001; Kniivilä 2002; Horne 2008). All these studies analysed the issue from different methodological perspectives or included differences in the valued goods. This study was conducted for the demand on valuation results of a specific conservation programme in southern Finland. It adds to the literature by providing an estimate of aggregated welfare change resulting from increased forest conservation. It also estimates the marginal effects of policy attributes on the WTP.

Reference	Year	Good	Method	Location
Walsh et al.	1984	Colorado Wilderness	CV	Colorado, USA
Kriström	1990	Preservation of virgin forests	CV	Sweden
Whitehead	1990	Preservation of hardwood forest wetlands	CV	Kentucky, USA
Hagen et al.	1992	Preservation of old-growth forests and the spotted owl	CV	Pacific Nothwest, USA
Hoen and	1993	Preservation of virgin forests	CV	Norway
Winther		and management of commercial forests		
Aldy et al.	1999	Protecting Southern Appalachian Spruce-Fir Forests	CV	Southern Appalachian Mountains. USA
Reaves et al.	1999	Red-cockaded woodpecker and the restoration of its habitat	CV	USA
Pouta et al.	2000	Natura 2000 nature conservation programme	CV	Finland
Mäntymaa et al.	2002	Biodiversity hotspots in commercial forests	CV	Finland
Siikamäki	2001	Preservation of habitats and old-growth forests	CV, CR	Finland
Kniivilä et al.	2002	Maintenance of current conservation	CV	North Karelia, Finland
Veisten and Navrud	2006	Preservation of old-growth forests	CV	Norway
Horne	2008	Forest biodiversity conservation	CE	Finland
Broberg	2007	Old-growth forest protection	CV	Sweden
Boman et al.	2008	Forest biodiversity conservation	CV	Sweden
Meyerhoff and Liebe	2008, 2009	Forest biodiversity conservation	CV, CE	Germany
Czajkowski et al.	2009	Bialowieza Forest protection	CE	Poland
Lindhjem and Navrud	2009	Forest biodiversity conservation	CV	Norway
Moore et al.	2011	Forest protection programmes to protect Hemlock forests	CV	Eastern USA
Garcia et al.	2011	Preservation of forest biodiversity	CV	France
Bakhtiari et al.	2014	Preferences for forest biodiversity	CE	Denmark

Table 1. Earlier valuation studies on forest biodiversity

Looking at the studies listed in Table 1, the studies by Horne (2008) and Boman et al. (2008) share some noteworthy methodological interests with this study. Horne (2008) uses the CE method to value the marginal WTP of increased forest conservation. The choice tasks included separate attributes for conservation located in northern and southern Finland and the impact of conservation on unemployment and different policy instruments. Conservation contracts increased WTP statistically significantly compared to land acquisitions, while WTP for nature management plans did not statistically significantly differ from acquisitions. Boman et al. (2008) examined forest conservation as a national environmental objective. The questionnaire was defined so that forest conservation value could be disaggregated from the value of all environmental benefits. The value of forest conservation was measured with WTP to prevent a shift towards a deteriorating path in the future. The study also examined the respondents' uncertainty with the multiple-bounded question format. According to the results, the aggregated WTP for forest conservation was slightly above the costs of conservation. Respondents were more sensitive to the scope of biodiversity protection when uncertainty was allowed.

The original valuation studies are expensive to conduct. The use of previous results from meta-analyses (Pouta and Rekola 2006; Lindhjem 2007; Barrio and Loureira 2010) and value transfer (Akter and Grafton 2010; Brander et al 2012) has therefore become more and more common. Large ecosystem service assessments for example have used these methods widely (Mace et al. 2011; Christie and Rayment 2012). Conducting complete environmental cost-benefit analyses is also seldom possible without results from nonmarket valuation studies (Wegner and Pascual 2011). Despite the increasing interest for meta-analysis and value transfers, primary valuation studies are necessary in some cases. Transfer errors could still be large even with similar methods, cultural and institutional conditions and meta-analysis with large explanatory power (Lindhjem and Navrud 2008).

3. MATERIAL AND METHODS

3.1. Forest conservation survey in southern Finland

Survey design is a critical step in obtaining reliable stated preference valuation results. This study was planned and implemented according to the guidelines issued for conducting surveys (Mitchell and Carson 1989; Dillman 2000).

The questionnaire in this study was tested in several ways prior to data collection. First, focus group discussions regarding forest conservation issues were carried out. Recorded think-aloud experiments were next performed with students, who filled in the questionnaire and voiced their thoughts on tape. Forest conservation experts also commented on the questionnaire. The questionnaire was developed based on the findings from these pre-tests. A pilot study was carried out with a sample of 300 respondents and the response rate of the mail survey was 52%.

The actual survey data was gathered in March 2002 as a mail survey with three contacts. The questionnaire was sent out to a sample of 3000 Finns, aged 15 to 74 years old, chosen randomly from the population register. Half of the respondents received the CV questionnaire and the other half the CE questionnaires.

	Sample of the study	General population ^a
Mean age, all	45.2	43.6
Women	44.6	44.1
Men	45.8	43.1
Gender, %		
Women	50.1	50.1
Men	49.9	49.9
Forestry or agriculture as	5.9	5.6
main source of livelihood, %		

Table 2. Comparison of the data and the population

^aSource Statistics Finland (2014)

The CV questionnaire response rate was 50.4%. The CE questionnaires had a slightly higher response rate, 51.5%. The data was compared to the population with respect to sociodemographic characteristics (Table 2). The respondents, especially men, were slightly older than the population in general. The share of people for whom forestry or agriculture is the main livelihood source was also somewhat over-represented in the data. The distribution of men and women was similar in the data as in the population. Based on these numbers, the data adequately represent the population.

Choice set design requires carefully selecting the attributes and attribute levels (Johnson et al. 2006; Rose et al. 2011). Attributes should be reasonable in regards to the wanted information, but should also be easily combined into choice sets that respondents can compare. The CV and CE choice tasks used the same attributes to describe the conservation good. The attribute levels were also planned together, so that the results from both methods could be easily compared.

In our case, one of the interests was to explore the effect the various conservation means had on the WTP. A committee was appointed to prepare a forest conservation initiative in southern Finland and they introduced a new voluntary forest conservation method. We wished to compare the acceptability of the new voluntary methods and the establishment of conservation areas by redeeming private forests. Choice task attributes were chosen based on conversations with the appointed committee. These conservation means were formed into three different attributes: the share of forest owners who receive information and education, the percentage of forested land under voluntary conservation and the percentage of forested land in the state-owned conservation areas (Table 3). Conservation impacts were introduced into the choice sets as habitat improvements and as a decrease in the number of endangered species. These two attributes were fixed so that certain habitats at a favourable conservation level would cause a certain reduction in the number of endangered species. This fixing was performed to prevent any irrational combinations of these levels that are by intuition tied together. Habitats mentioned in the questionnaire and the number of endangered species were chosen in co-operation with ecological experts to form relevant combinations. The attributes are equivalent in both CV and CE. CV included two different forest conservation projects, the small project with lower attribute levels and the large project with higher levels. These attribute levels are marked in Table 3 with one or two stars. The status quo option was similar in all the choice tasks in both CV and CE.

		Status Attribute levels				
		quo				
1	Information and education, Reaches % of forest owners annually	30%	40% ^a	50%	60% ^b	70%
2	Conservation contracts, % of forested land	0,4%	2% ^a	4%	6% ^b	8%
3	Conservation areas, % of forested land	1,6%	2% ^a	3%	4% ^b	5%
4	Biotopes at their favourable level of conservation	Nothing	Broad- leaved forests, pasturage ridges ^a	Broad-leaved forests, pasturage ridges, rich coniferous forests	Broad- leaved forests, pasturage ridges, rich coniferous forests, dry coniferous forests ^b	Broad-leaved forests, pasturage ridges, rich coniferous forests, dry coniferous forests, marshes
5	Number of endangered species after 50 years	650	300ª	200	100 ^b	90
6	Increase in annual income tax 2003–2012 (EUR/year)	0	5	30	100	300

Table 3. Attributes and their levels used in the choice questions.

^a refers to the small conservation project

^b refers to the large conservation project

The numbers of the different questionnaire versions are presented in Table 4. In CV, the sample was split into two different projects of forest conservation, a small project with a lower level of conservation, and a large project with a higher level of conservation. The bid levels varied from 5 EUR to 300 EUR in both the small and large CV conservation projects and they were chosen based on the pilot study. The number of bids was the same in CV and CE to enable comparability.

Table 4. Sample division into subsamples.

	Contingent value	uation N =1500	Choice experiments N = 1500		
	Small project	Large project			
Number of versions	4	4	15		
Questionnaires/ Version	185	190	100		

The CE data allow the evaluation of the marginal effects of different attributes on household welfare and the willingness to support a project considering the incurred costs. A choice experiment typically uses a questionnaire that presents respondents with several choice tasks that require them to indicate their preference for the status quo as opposed to some alternatives (Boxall et al. 1996; Adamowicz et al. 1998). Here each choice task involved two alternative projects that increased the current level of biodiversity conservation and a status quo option. A pilot study was conducted to test the functionality of the questionnaire. The sample size was 300 and it was divided into two sub-samples. They included four and eight choice tasks. The corresponding response rates were 43.4% and 48.9%, respectively. Item response rate was also higher for the eight-task version than for the four-task version. Based on these findings, we decided to use eight choice tasks in our main data collection.

A minimum amount of the choice sets in this kind of orthogonal main effects design was (five attributes, four levels in each, two varying alternatives) $5 \times 4 \times 2 = 40$ (Louviere et al. 2000). The number of choice sets must equal or exceed this minimum. However, it is poor practice to use this minimum number of choice sets, because the statistical power improves by increasing the quantity *number of sets* × *alternatives* relative to the parameters to be estimated (Louviere et al. 2000). We chose to use 120 different choice sets that were divided so that each respondent received a questionnaire with eight choice tasks. This means a total of 15 different questionnaires, and while the sample size was 1500, there were 100 copies sent of each version (Table 3).

The levels of the attributes were chosen using the Sawtooth computer programme to obtain a randomised main effects design, which would enable us to statistically analyse the effects of the attribute levels (Sawtooth Software 2000). Complete enumeration was the design method implemented, which considers all possible profiles and chooses the ones conforming to the following principles: 1) Each attribute level is shown as few times as possible in a single choice task (minimal overlap), 2) each attribute level is shown approximately an equal number of times (level balance) and 3) attribute levels are chosen independently of other attribute levels, so that each attribute level's effect may be measured independently of all other effects (orthogonality). The criterion of minimal overlap is optimal for the efficiency of the main effects, but not for the measurement of interactions (Sawtooth Software, 2000).

This study used the single binary choice format for the CV method. This question format imitates a referendum situation in which a respondent chooses between two alternatives. The alternatives were the current state of forest conservation (i.e. status quo) and an alternative with increasing forest conservation and related costs to the consumer. Table 5 presents an example of a contingent valuation choice situation, where the respondent chooses between the current state and increased conservation.

The single CV choice task consisted of attributes and their levels similarly to CE choice tasks, where respondents choose between different combinations of attribute levels and a specific cost level (Table 6). The CV choice task was designed to enable the comparison of the CV and CE results.

		Current state	Alternative A
Policy means	Information and education, (reaches % of the forest owners annually)	30%	60%
	Conservation contracts, (% of forested area)	0,4%	6%
	Traditional conservation areas , (% of forest area)	1%	4%
Impacts of conservation	Biotopes at their favourable level of conservation	Nothing	Broad-leaved forests, pasturages, ridges, rich and dry coniferous forests
	Number of endangered species after 50 years	650	100
Additional costs	Increase in annual income tax of your household 2003–2012 (euros/year)	0 euros	300 euros/year
l prefer			

Table 5. Example of contingent valuation choice task.

 Table 6. Example of choice experiment choice task.

		Current	Alternative 1	Alternative 2
		state		
	Information and	30%	70%	40%
Policy means	education,			
	(reaches % of forest owners			
	annually)			
	Conservation contracts,	0,4%	8%	2%
	(% of forested area)			
	Traditional conservation	1%	4%	2%
	areas,			
	(% of forest area)			
	Biotopes at their	Nothing	Broad-leaved	Broad-leaved
Impacts of	favourable level of		forests,	forests,
conservation	conservation		pasturages,	pasturages,
			ridges, rich	ridges, rich and
			coniferous	dry coniferous
			forests	forests, marshes
	Number of endengered	650	200	00
	species after 50 years	050	200	90
Additional	Increase in annual income	0 euros	5 euros	300 euros/year
costs	tax of your household			
	2003–2012 (euros/year)			
l prefer		🛛 s	1	2

3.2. Methods and econometric analysis

All four separate studies of this thesis used parametric maximum likelihood methods (Table 7) to estimate the WTP models and models explaining uncertainty (e.g. Greene 2000). All estimations were performed using the LIMDEP 8.0 and NLOGIT software (Greene 2012). The dichotomous choice contingent valuation data in Study I were analysed using ordinary logit models (Greene 2000). In Study I, two different non-parametric WTP estimators, the Kaplan-Mayer-Turnbull (KMT) estimator (Turnbull 1976; Haab and McConnell 1997) and Ayer estimator (Kriström 1990a,b), were also calculated. The Turnbull nonparametric estimators for WTP were also calculated in Study IV. These non-parametric estimators were calculated because parametric models are very sensitive to distributional assumptions (Hanemann 1984) and non-parametric models offer more robust estimates.

The choice experiment data of Study I were analysed using the nested multinomial logit (MNL) model as the independence of irrelevant alternatives (IIA) assumption was not valid due to the stochastic component correlation with some forest conservation alternatives in the choice set. The correlation may occur because the different projects increasing the conservation level share the same unobserved variables, and therefore a nested model structure is more appropriate for analysing the choice experimental data (Carrasco and Ortúzar 2002). In the present case, the preferences for forest conservation seem to be strongly polarised into supporters of increased conservation and supporters of the status quo and thus invalidate the IIA assumption. Other estimation possibilities would have been e.g. mixed, or random coefficients, MNL (McFadden and Train 2000) that relaxes the IIA assumption, and allows respondent heterogeneity and the latent class model (LC) (Greene and Hensher 2003) that uses CE responses and respondent characteristics to group respondents into latent classes and estimates the models for the groups separately.

Earlier literature took zero WTP into account using the spike model by Kriström (1997). The Fat-tail problem has been solved parametrically with a pinched logit model (Ready and Hu 1995). Study II formulates a model for considering the fat-tail problem and zero responses simultaneously, and introduces a pinched spike model, which extends a spike model with a term that pinches the probability to zero at the estimated maximum WTP.

	Study I	Study II	Study III	Study IV
Logit models	х			
Nested Logit	х			
Spike model		х		х
Pinched Spike model		х		
Random valuation model with uncertainty			x	
Non-parametric methods	х	х		х

Table 7. Econometric analysis of different studies

Study III focused on analysing response uncertainty in the binary choice contingent valuation (Li and Mattsson 1995) part of the survey. The questionnaire asked for the respondents' certainty concerning the choice made using a word-scaled four-interval uncertainty question. These stated response uncertainty answers were used in the random valuation (RV) model of Wang (1997). Because we only presented a single valuation question to each respondent, our observations were independent, and we were able to apply the RV model without a correlation problem (Vossler and Poe 2005). This modelling approach makes it possible to explain the uncertainty intervals with the respondent and choice task characteristics and allows for the asymmetry of the intervals. Uncertainty was also explained separately using ordered probit models, in order to use bid as an explanatory variable for uncertainty, which is not possible in the RV model due to multicollinearity.

Study IV used the standard spike model (Kriström 1997) to analyse the effect of the nonresponse and calculated the WTP estimates based on different assumptions on the nonrespondents.

4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 WTP for forest conservation using the CV and CE methods

Increased forest conservation gained strong support according to the results of Study I. In CV, 74% of respondents were prepared to pay for increased conservation and 16% supported increased conservation but were not willing to pay for it. A further 5% were indifferent and 5% supported a decrease in forest conservation. Table 8, which collects all the calculated WTP values from the studies of this thesis, shows that the WTP calculated from the conventional logit model coefficients was 212 EUR per year per household for a ten-year period. If only certain "yes" responses were considered as support for the proposed programme and all responses expressing some uncertainty were recoded as "no", the mean WTP was 60 EUR. The median was 80 EUR. The mean WTP estimates in the CE ranged from 124 EUR to 223 EUR depending on programme size.

Table 8 shows how the WTP results are sensitive to the estimation method but also to the number of observations in the used data set. The observation number varies due to item nonresponse in the models using respondent characteristics as explanatory variables. WTP was higher in the models including covariates and a lower number of observations. It thus seems that the respondents who have filled in the questionnaire more completely have had a higher WTP. This can also be seen when comparing the two identical models without covariates but different sample sizes (models 13 and 16 in Table 8).

The respondent characteristics had a similar and expected effect on the WTP estimates in both CV and CE (Tables 5 and 8 in Study I). The respondent characteristics that increased WTP for forest conservation were: a negative attitude towards current conservation, income, engaging in nature-related activities, living in southern Finland and young age. Forest owners had lower WTP than citizens in general. Information and education attributes did not have a significant effect on the choices in CE, but conservation contracts as well as conservation areas increased WTP significantly. Conservation means thus affected the WTP, and not only the outcome of the conservation programme. This result is in accordance with earlier findings (Pouta et al. 2002, Horne 2008, Czajkowski et al. 2009). The connection between respondent characteristics and WTP was examined in three of the earlier Finnish studies. In a study by Siikamäki (2001) the WTP for forest conservation was significantly increased by environmental attitudes, gender and education. Pouta et al. (2002) found that WTP for conservation was increased by positive attitudes towards conservation policy and income, and was decreased by higher age and living in a rural area. Horne (2008) did not use respondent characteristics as explanatory variables for WTP for forest conservation, but estimated WTP models separately for anthropocentric and ecocentric respondents. Ecocentric respondents were willing to pay for increased forest conservation, while anthropocentric respondents had negative WTP.

The responses were insensitive to the scope of the CV, but the attribute levels in the CE describing the conservation programme were statistically significant. Earlier studies have also found scope insensitivity in CV (e.g. Jacobsen et al. 2008). A reason for this may be presenting the attribute levels as percentage changes from the current state (Lindhjem 2007). Even in the large project the percentage differences were quite small (0.4% vs. 6% or 1.6% vs. 4%) and their size in hectares may not have been clear for the respondents, even if the total forest area was defined earlier in the questionnaire.

Only 14% of respondents in CE chose the present conservation level for all eight choice tasks, indicating zero WTP. The nested MNL model fitted the data better than the ordinary MNL model according to the likelihood ratio test. This means that respondents first decided whether they supported the status quo or increased conservation. If they supported increased conservation, they then chose the option they preferred. This phenomenon, observable in CE, was very likely also present in CV; the CV respondents also wished to support increased forest conservation and when faced with only one possibility for this, were not sensitive to the highest bid levels. In contrast to CV results, the respondents were sensitive to the scope in the CE. This is in accordance with experience and learning of the discovered preference hypothesis. Mean WTP estimates for the limited and extensive project differed from each other statistically significantly based on the confidence intervals. The confidence interval of the mean for the intermediate project overlapped with that of the limited project on the lower side and with the confidence interval of the extensive project on the upper side. It should be noted that using overlapping confidence intervals as a measure of statistical significance has been criticised (Poe et al. 2005).

The WTP estimates of this study were very close to earlier estimates concerning the value for forest biodiversity conservation (Siikamäki 2001; Mäntymaa et al. 2002), when the values were compared based on EUR per hectare per payment (Pouta and Rekola 2006). The mean WTP of some studies was somewhat higher than in our study (Pouta et al. 2000, 2002, Rekola et al. 2000, Horne 2008), but median estimates were very close to ours (Pouta et al. 2000, 2002; Horne 2008). Mean WTP was markedly higher in a study by Kniivilä (2004) than in our study, but the application was also quite different.

	Method, econometric model (Article	WTP (€)	Standard	Ν
	number)		deviation	
1	CV, Logit model, mean (I) ^b	212	22	596
2	CV, Logit mean, only absolutely certain (I)	60	-	426
3	CV, Non-parametric median (I)	80	-	596
4	CE, Nested logit, limited(I) ^b	124	12	602
5	CE, Nested logit, intermediate (I) ^b	167	16	602
6	CE, Nested logit, extensive (I) ^b	223	22	602
7	CV, Non-parametric mean (KMT) (II)	124	-	723
8	CV, Non-parametric median (II)	72	-	723
9	CV, Spike model (II)	259	24	723
10	CV, Logit model (II)	158	29	723
11	CV, Pinched spike model ^c (II)	90	-	671
12	CV, Pinched spike model ^d (II)	120	-	671
13	CV, Probit model (III)	165	21	706
14	CV, Restricted symmetric RV (III)	163	22	706
15	CV, Restricted asymmetric RV (III)	179	26	706
16	CV, Probit model (III)	206	27	558
17	CV, Symmetric RV (III)	199	29	558
18	CV, Asymmetric RV (III)	227	37	558
19	CV, Spike ^e (IV)	147	16	1500
20	CV, Spike ^f (IV)	278	30	1500
21	CV, Spike ^g (IV)	262	25	722
22	CV, Non-parametric mean ^e (IV)	60	-	1500
23	CV, Non- parametric mean ^f (IV)	93	-	1500
24	CV, Non-parametric mean ^g (IV)	124	-	722

Table 8. Willingness to pay results^a of this study with different econometric models and distributional assumptions.

^a Table presents the results reported in the separate studies of this thesis.

^b The confidence intervals presented in Study I (Table 8) are false and should be [169;255], [100;148], [136;198] and [180;266], respectively.

 $^{\circ}$ T is estimated from the data (T =estimated maximum WTP)

 d T = yearly income (T = estimated maximum WTP)

^e Unit nonrespondents' WTP is assumed to be zero

^f Unit nonrespondents' WTP is assumed to be equal to the item nonrespondents' WTP

⁹ Unit nonrespondents' WTP is assumed to be equal to the respondents' WTP

4.2 Zero WTP and fat tail

In CV, the respondents chose increased conservation at the highest 300 EUR bid in 40% of the choice tasks including this highest bid level. If the rather and completely uncertain "yes" responses were coded as "no" responses, 35% of respondents still approved of paying 300 EUR for increased conservation. This fat-tail problem (Ready and Hu 1995) was examined in detail in Study II, where the fat-tail problem and zero WTP were considered simultaneously. Using annual income as a maximum WTP slightly decreases WTP, but

does not change the assumed WTP distribution very dramatically (Figure 1 in Study II). Estimating the pinching term from the data rather than using income considers the "yes" responses to the highest bid as outliers. This model substantially decreases the WTP.

A part of the "yes" responses to the 300 EUR tax are probably "positive protests" (Jorgensen et al. 1999) for forest conservation, meaning that these respondents have supported forest conservation in a single valuation question regardless of the cost, which is unrealistically high for them. This phenomenon is closely related to the warm glow effect and to buying moral satisfaction (Kahneman and Knetsch 1992). If a considerable share of the "yes" responses at the highest bid level are seen as protests, the pinched spike model is likely to give a more realistic picture of WTP distribution than conventional models.

4.3 Uncertainty in CV

The random valuation model used in Study III takes respondent uncertainty into account and produces wide but symmetrical uncertainty intervals. Symmetricity was analysed by estimating two models in which uncertainty was restricted to be symmetric or allowed to be asymmetric. The symmetric model fitted the data better according to the likelihood ratio test. As the preference uncertainty interval is large, it should be taken into account in costbenefit analyses and in other applications of CV with careful sensitivity analyses and estimating the lower and upper bounds for WTP. The WTP estimates of the random valuation models varied from 163 EUR to 227 EUR. The uncertainty in our data was symmetric for "yes" and "no" responses, which means that conventional modelling also produced unbiased estimates, but with wide uncertainty intervals.

Several respondent characteristics had statistically significant effects on subjective uncertainty. A low bid price, extreme attitudes towards environmental or economic aspects of nature conservation, high education and professional status, a large number of nature-related activities and age between 25 and 44 reduced the uncertainty. On the other hand, uncertainty was increased by the large project associated with a high bid price and by the respondents' female gender.

The data did not allow grouping the respondents into categories according to their assumed decision process, but the significant explanatory variables explaining uncertainty give some idea about how the uncertainty is associated with choice processing. For example, the uncertainty-reducing effect of the extreme attitudes may relate to the use of heuristic-holistic decision strategy. The effects of the project size and bid price, high education and professional status and nature-related activities are very likely associated with the systematic-analytical decision processing. The effects of age and gender are not so easily associated with the decision processing, but with other elements affecting the choice. The gender effect is in accordance with earlier results (Lyssenko and Martínez-Espiñeira 2012) and with assumptions that female respondents are not as confident about their choices as men are (Croson and Gneezy 2009; Olsen et al. 2011).

The age between 25 and 45 years had a significantly negative effect on the uncertainty. Similar results have also been found earlier (Akter and Bennett 2013), but many contradictory earlier results also exist. The result supports the assumption of a U-shaped relationship between age and uncertainty; respondents in the middle age groups have been more certain than the youngest or older age groups. According to the psychology literature, the youngest respondents may not have so much experience and knowledge for making

decisions as the older ones (Marsiske and Margrett 2006), but some findings show that information processing becomes slower with age (Hartley 2006). In our data this uncertainty already increased in the age groups above 45 years, so a change in information processing capacity is probably not the correct explanation for this result. Intuitively, it could be connected to understanding the gaps in individual knowledge and recognising the aspects that drive the decision into different directions.

4.4 Nonrespondents

Study IV analysed the effect of the assumptions concerning nonrespondents on the estimated mean WTP and found that they strongly affected the WTP estimates. If all unit and item nonrespondents were assumed to have the same WTP as the respondents, the mean WTP with the spike model was 262 EUR. This estimate can be seen as an upper bound for WTP and is very likely affected by the unrealistically high share of the "yes" responses at the highest bid levels (Study II). If unit nonrespondents' WTP is assumed to equal zero, the mean WTP was 147 EUR. The respondents who did not answer the choice question but otherwise filled out the questionnaire (N = 33) (the item non-response group) differed from the respondents statistically significantly with respect to age, education, income and living in a rural area. The characteristics of the item nonrespondents were used to represent the entire group of nonrespondents. We used the WTP model parameters of the same data as reported by Lehtonen et al. (2003) to calculate the expected WTP for each respondent in the item nonresponse group. We compared this expected WTP to the bid price and, based on that, generated choice variables for each respondent. Item nonrespondents' observations were multiplied to represents all unit nonrespondents. This procedure means that all nonrespondents are assumed to exhibit similar choice behaviour as the item nonrespondents. The mean WTP with this assumption was 278 EUR. This value is actually higher than the earlier estimate assuming the same WTP for nonrespondents and respondents, i.e. the "upper bound" estimate, although the difference is not statistically significant. The reason for this high value is the WTP distribution of this model that has a fat right-hand tail (Study II, Fig 1. in Study IV).

The small sample of item nonrespondents does not necessarily represent the unit nonrespondents. However, the intermediate model was estimated assuming that the characteristics of unit nonrespondents would be similar to the item nonrespondents. We also calculated the nonparametric Turnbull estimates (Turnbull 1976) for WTP with similar assumptions about the WTP distribution of the unit nonrespondents than in the spike models. The corresponding nonparametric WTP estimates are substantially lower than those from the spike models. The explanation for this is the fat right-hand tail of the WTP distribution that is truncated at the highest bid in the Turnbull estimate. This estimation provides the conservative, minimum estimate for the WTP with the applied bid design (Haab and McConnell 1997).

These results indicate the notable effect that the treatment of nonrespondents may have on the survey results. The survey for nonrespondents would be essential for increasing the certainty concerning nonrespondent profiles. The differences between respondents and item nonrespondents in Study IV and some earlier findings (Bostedt and Boman 1996; Messonnier et al. 2000; Brox et al. 2003; Horne 2008) suggest that nonrespondents differ from respondents in respect to the attitudes and motives that also affect the choice process (Figure 1). In the future, the estimation method presented in study IV should be further tested using other data sets. For example, the similarity of the item and unit nonrespondent characteristics should be analysed further. Because of the strong assumptions made concerning respondents in this procedure, this inexpensive method should be used only when results of the nonrespondents follow-up survey are not available.

4.5 Benefit and cost comparisons

Aggregate WTP measures for different biodiversity conservation programmes were compared with the suggested costs of the programmes in Study I (Table 10 in Study I). The aggregate benefit values were calculated from the CE data, as they offer the possibility of calculating the project values that are combinations of different attributes and their levels. The benefits were calculated for the programmes that increased conservation contracts and conservation area, but did not change the information and education from the status quo. The costs were based on a study by Leppänen et al. (2000). The lower limit for the costs refers to a situation in which all additionally conserved forests have a normal forest structure. For the upper bound it is assumed that all additional conservation is carried out in old-growth forests, yielding higher costs for conservation.

If conservation was increased to the level of the limited programme, the aggregate benefits (2321 million EUR) were clearly higher than the upper bound of the conservation costs. The aggregate benefits for the intermediate conservation programme were slightly below the upper bound, but well above the lower bound. The aggregate benefits for the extended programme were also within the cost interval. According to these results, the limited programme and very likely the intermediate conservation programmes were beneficial from the viewpoint of society. The extended programme would pass the benefit-cost test only if the conserved forests are not entirely old-growth forests, which have the highest opportunity cost. However, it should be remembered that both the benefits and costs are estimates, which may be sensitive to different assumptions and uncertainties.

Only a few studies have conducted benefit cost analyses of large-scale forest biodiversity conservation programmes, at least in the Nordic countries. In a recent Norwegian study (Lindhjem et al. 2015), the benefits of forest conservation substantially exceed the costs. A Finnish study (Kniivilä et al. 2002) compared the costs and benefits of increased forest conservation in North Karelia. According to their results, welfare gains exceed the costs at the regional and nationwide level, but the costs outweighed the benefits at the local level.

The METSO programme has conserved 28 797 hectares during 2008–2013. This is one third of the programme goal set for 2016. The total strictly protected forest area in southern Finland in 2013 was approximately 290 000 hectares, or 2.5% of the forested land. The total area of the limited conservation project of this study combining conservation contracts and conservation areas was 4% of the forested area, or 516 800 hectares. The current conservation level is therefore substantially lower than what was presented in the lowest increased forest conservation scenario of this study.

4.7 Result reliability and validity

The concepts of reliability and validity provide a frame for critically assessing the results of Studies I–IV. Reliability means result replicability (Bateman et al. 2002). An aspect of replicability can be assessed with a sequence of choices in CE. Several studies have examined how stable the responses are in repeated choice tasks (Brouwer et al. 2010; Brouwer 2012; McNair et al. 2012; Carlsson et al. 2012). These studies have found that self-reported uncertainty has decreased during the choice sequence (Brouwer et al. 2010) and the error variance has also been lower in the latter part of the choice sequence (Carlsson et al. 2012). These studies suggest that improved accuracy and lower uncertainty result from learning and that the repeated choices generate more stable and consistent preferences than single choice task methods. It can be conjectured that CE is a better survey method in this respect compared to CV, where choice task is presented only once, and learning must be assumed to take place based on the other parts of the survey and information given in the questionnaire. Reliability has not been a major concern in the stated preference studies, but the critics of the method have challenged result validity (Hausman 1993, 2012; Lichtenstein and Slovic 2006).

The three most often applied conceptualisations and strategies for assessing the validity of the SP study are content validity, criterion validity and construct validity (Mitchell and Carson 1989). Content validity is also called face validity or internal validity. It is based on the subjective assessment regarding the questionnaire and its ability to produce clear and unbiased responses (Bateman et al. 2002). It also means that the applied method measures the correct concept, i.e. the utility change value in the stated preference studies. An important aspect concerning content validity is how well the applied valuation task corresponds to the ecological indicators concerning the valued change (Johnston et al. 2012). Often the biodiversity level is described using a verbal scale that is informative enough for the respondents, but does not give precise ecological information that would be needed in the further use of the results. In this study the outcome of the conservation programme was described by indicators that were also used in the ecological background report (Metsien suojelun tarve 2000) and they have clear interpretation in ecological terms and thus this validity aspect should not be a problem.

Criterion validity in the SP context assesses how well the hypothetical study reflects actual behaviour. It has also been called predictive validity. In this case the precise assessment of criterion validity is impossible, because no data exists concerning the real WTP for increased forest conservation. Earlier studies and meta-analyses additionally support the assumption that certain responses will predict behaviour in an actual situation (Champ et al. 1997; Moore et al. 2010; Loomis 2014). Survey consequentiality has also been found to reduce the hypothetical bias in SP studies (Poe and Vossler 2011; Loomis 2014), as well as task familiarity and contextual cues (Schläpfer and Fischhoff 2012). Forest conservation was on the political agenda at the time the study survey was conducted and it gained considerable media attention. Considering this context and the information given in the questionnaire, it is reasonable to assume that the respondents have realised the consequentiality of the results. The question format and the payment vehicle used in this study are also in accordance with current knowledge; the hypothetical bias can be reduced *ex ante* by using the binary choice referendum question format and a compulsory payment e.g. a tax or mandatory fee (Carson and Groves 2007; Loomis 2014).

Construct validity is the third important validity measure in the SP method. It can be divided into convergent validity and expectation-based validity (Bateman et al. 2002). Convergent validity means that the results from the SP studies should converge with the results obtained e.g. with the revealed preference methods. Non-use existence value is the valued good in this study, and thus it is impossible to compare the results with the revealed preferences or market behaviour. When results of the CV and CE methods (different samples from the same population) are compared, they were numerically quite similar although the convergence of the results was not statistically tested. This suggests that the underlying choice processes of these two subsamples may have been similar, which would support the criterion validity of the results. The results of the earlier studies have, however, been mixed (Adamowicz et al. 1998; Foster and Mourato 2003; Mogas et al. 2006). Another option is to compare the results to the findings of the meta-analyses. Meta-analyses concerning the value of forest conservation (Pouta and Rekola 2006; Lindhjem 2007; Barrio and Loureiro 2010) have not used the same explanatory variables to explain WTP as this study and thus such comparisons are not possible.

Expectation-based construct validity requires the results to be in accordance with the expectations derived from the economic theory as well as with the expectations that rest upon earlier research. The results of this study are in accordance with earlier findings.

Construct validity, defined as a resemblance with the economic theory, has been the most important and critical tool in SP result validation. The most fundamental expectation in this category is that choices should react to the price of the good, as they did in this study. The high approval share of the highest bid price in CV was somewhat troubling (Study II), but all other results were in accordance with the theoretical expectations. Another basic test is to look at how WTP responds to respondent income. Respondent income had a positive, significant effect on the WTP in this study. Social psychology and psychology theories can be used in addition to economic theory for the assessment of construct validity. The results of Studies I and III show that the attitudes had a logical effect on the WTP amount and also on response uncertainty in the valuation question.

The issue that has probably raised the most controversy is sensitivity to scope and embedding (Hausman 2012; Kling et al. 2012; Carson 2012). Scope insensitivity means that respondent valuation is the same for goods differing in size. Embedding refers to a situation where the changes in two arguments of the utility function do not change the responses in the expected way (Bateman et al. 2002). A recent meta-analysis suggests that respondents are sensitive to project scope if the change is given in absolute values instead of the percentage change compared to the baseline scenario (Ojea and Loureiro 2011). The emotional intensity involved in the valuation task also affected the degree of scope sensitivity (Araña and León 2008). According to these findings scope insensitivity is not an issue that invalidates the SP methods altogether, which has also been the conclusion of other studies (Hausman 1993, 2012). The recent reviews have found several arguments that suggest that the scope sensitivity test is not a sufficient validation test for valuation results (Bateman 2011; Carson 2012). For example, no theoretical basis exists for knowing the correct marginal WTP for the change in project size. One conclusion even suggests that the only theoretically sound scope-based validation test would be that the WTP should not decrease with increasing good size (Bateman 2011). This condition applies to the normal goods that increase welfare, i.e. have income elasticity of demand above zero. In this study the income had a positive effect on WTP and overall support for the increased forest conservation was strong. According to a review of several data sets (Kriström and Riera 1996), the income elasticity of WTP for the environmental benefits is usually below one.
In the CV part of this study, the respondents were not sensitive to the size of the proposed conservation programme. However, the programme size had an effect on choice uncertainty when attached to a high bid price (100 EUR or 300 EUR). The choice tasks presented the conservation level as a percentage of the forested area in southern Finland. The total acreage was given in the questionnaires, but in an information section several pages before the valuation task. It is very likely that the respondents have not perceived the actual magnitude of the conservation, as the numbers were so low when given in percentages (Ojea and Loureiro 2011). CE respondents were sensitive to the size attributes. These results thus provide information regarding the welfare effects of different-sized conservation schemes, although CV cannot be used for that purpose.

5. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE RESEARCH

The results of the four papers in this study show that increased forest conservation had strong support from Finnish citizens. The quantitative results are, however, very sensitive to the modelling assumptions and assumptions concerning nonrespondent preferences. This emphasises the need for careful sensitivity analysis and the use of lower and upper bounds when results are used for welfare measurement. The simultaneous use of different modelling assumptions could also provide more realistic bounds for WTP, but that is left for future research.

The empirical results of this study are directly utilisable for the valuation of non-use ecosystem services of the METSO conservation programme. The results of the metaanalysis, together with other biodiversity valuation studies, offer useful information also for other ecosystem service valuations. So far, the Finnish ecosystem service assessments have only included the value of recreational forest services (Jäppinen and Heliölä 2015).

Earlier literature and the CV results of this study suggest that the single binary choice CV question may not be the best way to elicit preferences. Especially when the valued good is unfamiliar, practice rounds can offer respondents the possibility of discovering their preferences and gaining experience in responding to such questions (Plott 1996; Braga and Starmer 2005). Learning has been suggested to also reduce the value disparity of WTP and WTA (Kingsley and Brown 2013), which has been a source of criticism against the SP methods (Hausman 2012). Based on the results of this study, the learning design CV suggested by Bateman et al. (2008) is a direction towards which the CV method should be taken.

Preference uncertainty has been the topic of many recent studies. This study introduced new factors that are potentially important in explaining response uncertainty. However, further analysis of the uncertainty determinants is still needed and their connection to the theory should be strengthened. Analysis of the uncertainty determinants in the choice sequence would provide insights to the reasons of uncertainty and learning.

Findings concerning the respondents' different decision processing strategies suggest the use of econometric models that allow a sufficient amount of heterogeneity (Fischer and Hanley 2007; Fischer and Glenk 2011; McNair et al. 2012). In CE research, much progress has been made in the methods for including preference heterogeneity, scale heterogeneity,

decision heuristics and attribute non-attendance into the analysis (McFadden and Train 2000; Greene and Hensher 2003; Colombo et al. 2013). If a considerable share of respondents appears to make their decisions based on heuristic decision rules, the use of these results should be judged carefully. Decision processes may also be complementary and the respondents use both strategies interactively in their decision-making (Harrison 2008). Welfare measurement could in some situations be based on the responses of the systematic-analytical respondents. In any case, behavioural economics is needed to supplement economic theory to produce a more realistic description of human behaviour, to understand the background of the choices and to assess validity without compromising the possibility of using welfare economics for policy analysis and other practical purposes.

Debate over the use of the stated preference method for damage assessment and policy evaluation has been going on for over 20 years (Arrow et al. 1993; Hausman 1993, 2012; Kling et al. 2012; Carson 2012; Haab et al. 2013). Many issues still need to be carefully considered in each SP study and when using their results for policy purposes. But there is also a massive amount of research on the topic (Carson 2011) and researchers currently have a good knowledge base to improve the quality of the studies and to assess the reliability and validity of the results.

The conclusions of this study can be condensed in the following quotation from McFadden (2001): "Many psychologists argue that behavior is far too sensitive to context and affect to be usefully related to stable preferences. However, if there are underlying preferences, then even if the link from preferences to rules is quite noisy it may be possible to recover these preferences and use them to correctly evaluate economic policies, at least as an approximation that is good enough for government policy work."

References

- Adamowicz W., Boxall P., Williams M., Louviere J. (1998). Stated preference approaches for measuring passive use values: choice experiments and contingent valuation. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 80: 64–75. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3180269</u>
- Ajzen I., Brown T.C., Rosenthal L.H. (1996). Information bias in contingent valuation: effects of personal relevance, quality of information, and motivational orientation. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 30: 43–57. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1996.0004
- Akter S., Brouwer R., Brander L., van Beukering P. (2009). Respondent uncertainty in a contingent market for carbon offsets. Ecological Economics 68: 185–1863. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2008.12.013</u>
- Akter S., Bennett J., Akhter S. (2008). Preference uncertainty in contingent valuation. Ecological Economics 67: 345–351. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2008.07.009</u>
- Akter S., Grafton Q.R. (2010). Confronting Uncertainty and Missing Values in Environmental Value Transfer as Applied to Species Conservation. Conservation Biology 24: 1407–1417. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1523-1739.2010.01489.x</u>
- Akter S. and Bennett J. (2013). Preference uncertainty in stated preference studies: facts and artefacts. Applied economics 45: 2107–2115. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00036846.2012.654914
- Alberini A. (1995a). Efficiency vs bias of willingness-to-pay estimates: bivariate and interval-data models. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 29: 169– 180. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1995.1039
- Alberini A. (1995b). Optimal Designs for Discrete Choice Contingent Valuation Surveys: Single-Bound, Double-Bound, and Bivariate Models. Journal of Environmental
 - Economics and Management 28: 287–306. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1995.1019
- Alberini A., Boyle K., Welsh M. (2003). Analysis of contingent valuation data with multiple bids and response options allowing respondents to express uncertainty. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 45: 40–62. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0095-0696(02)00010-4</u>

Aldy J.E., Kramer R.A., Holmes T.P. (1999). Environmental equity and the conservation of unique ecosystems: an analysis of the distribution of benefits for protecting southern appalachian spruce-fir forests. Society & Natural Resources: An International Journal 12:93-106. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/089419299279777

Araña J.E., León C.J. (2008). Do emotions matter? Coherent preferences under anchoring and emotional effects. Ecological Economics 66: 700-711. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2007.11.005

Araña J.E., León C.J. (2009). Understanding the use of non-compensatory decision rules in discrete choice experiments: The role of emotions. Ecological Economics 68: 2316-2326.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2009.03.003

- Ariely D., Loewenstein G., Prelec D. (2003). Coherent arbitrariness: stable demand curves without stable preferences. Quarterly Journal of Economics 118: 73-105 http://dx.doi.org/10.1162/00335530360535153
- Arrow K.J., Fisher A.C. (1974). Environmental preservation, uncertainty, and irreversibility. The Quarterly Journal of Economics 88: 312-319. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1883074
- Arrow K., Solow R., Portney P.R., Leamer E.E., Radner R., Schuman H. (1993). Report of the NOAA Panel on Contingent Valuation, Federal Register 58, p. 4601–4614.
- Bakhtiari F., Jacobsen J.B., Strange N., Helles F. (2014). Revealing lay people's perceptions of forest biodiversity value components and their application in valuation method. Global Ecology and Conservation 1: 27-42. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.gecco.2014.07.003
- Barrio M. Loureiro M. (2010). A meta-analysis of contingent valuation forest studies. Ecological Economics 69: 1023-1030. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2009.11.016
- Bateman I. (2011). Valid value estimates and value estimate validation: better methods and better testing for stated preference research. In: Bennett, J. (ed.) The International Handbook on Non-Market Environmental Valuation. Edward Elgar, Cheltemham, UK, Northampton, MA, USA. p. 322–352. http://dx.doi.org/10.4337/9780857931191.00021
- Bateman I.J., Burgess D., Hutchinson G., Matthews D.I. (2008). Learning design contingent valuation (LDCV): NOAA guidelines, preference learning and coherent arbitrariness. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 55: 127-141. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jeem.2007.08.003

- Bateman I. J., Carson R. T., Day B., Hanemann M., Hanley N., Hett T., Jones-Lee M., Loomes G., Mourato S., Özdemiroğlu E., Pearce D. W., Sugden R., Swanson J. (2002). Economic valuation with stated preference techniques: a manual. Edward Elgar Publishing, Cheltenham, UK, Northampton, MA, USA. p.458. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4337/9781781009727</u>
- Bateman I.J., Mace G.M., Fezzi C., Atkinson G., Turner K. (2011). Economic Analysis for Ecosystem Service Assessments. Environmental and Resource Economics 48: 177– 218. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-010-9418-x
- Bennett J., Blamey R. (2001). The choice modeling approach to environmental evaluation. New Horizons in Environmental Economics Series, Edward Elgar Publishing, p. 271.
- Berrens R.P., Jenkins-Smith H., Bohara A.K., Silva C.L. (2002). Further investigation of voluntary contribution contingent valuation: fair share, time of contribution, and respondent uncertainty. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 44: 144–168. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.2001.1193
- Bishop R.C., Heberlein T.A. (1979). Measuring values of extramarket goods: are indirect measures biased? American Economic Journal: Microeconomics 61: 926–930. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3180348
- Blamey R.K., Bennett J.W., Morrison M.D. (1999). Yea-saying in contingent valuation surveys. Land Economics 75:126–141. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3146997
- Blamey R., Common M., Quiggin J. (1995). Respondents to contingent valuation surveys: consumers or citizens? Australian Journal of Agricultural Economics 39: 263–288. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8489.1995.tb00554.x
- Boman M., Norman J., Kindstrand C., Mattsson L. (2008). On the budget for national environmental objectives and willingness to pay for protection of forest land. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 38: 40–51. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1139/X07-129</u>
- Bostedt G., Boman M. (1996). Nonresponse in contingent valuation-reducing uncertainty in value inference. Environmental and Resource Economics 8: 119–124.
- Boyle K.J. (2002). Contingent Valuation in Practice. In: Champ P.A., Boyle K.J. and Brown T.C. (ed.) A Primer on Nonmarket Valuation, Springer Netherlands.

- Boyle K.J., MacDonald H.F., Cheng H., McCollum D.W. (1998). Bid design and yea saying in single-bounded, dichotomous-choice questions. Land Economics 74: 49–64. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3147212
- Boxall P.C., Adamowicz W.L., Swait J., Williams M., Louviere J. (1996). A comparison of stated preference methods for environmental valuation. Ecological Economics 18: 243–253.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0921-8009(96)00039-0

- Braga J., Starmer C. (2005). Preference anomalies, preference elicitation and the discovered preference hypothesis. Environmental & Resource Economics 32: 55–89. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-005-6028-0</u>
- Brander L.M., Wagtendonk A.J., Hussain S.S., McVittie A., Verburg P-H., de Groot R.S., van der Ploeg S. (2012). Ecosystem service values for mangroves in Southeast Asia: A meta-analysis and value transfer application. Ecosystem Services 1: 62–69. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoser.2012.06.003</u>
- Broberg T. (2007). Assessing the non-timber value of old-growth forests in Sweden. Umeå Economic Studies vol. 712 Department of Economics, Umeå University
- Broberg T. (2010). Income treatment effects in contingent valuation: the case of the Swedish predator policy. Environmental and Resource Economics 46: 1–17. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-009-9330-4
- Brouwer R. (2011). A mixed approach to payment certainty calibration in discrete choice welfare estimation. Applied Economics 43: 2129–2142. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00036840903035977</u>
- Brouwer R. (2012). Constructed preference stability: a test–retest. Journal of Environmental Economics and Policy 1: 71–84. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/21606544.2011.644922</u>
- Brouwer R., Dekker, T., Rolfe, J., Windle, J. (2010). Choice certainty and consistency in repeated choice experiments. Environmental and Resource Economics 46: 93–109. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-009-9337-x
- Brown T.C., Kingsley D., Peterson G.L., Flores N.E., Clarke A., Birjulin A. (2008). Reliability of individual valuations of public and private goods: Choice consistency, response time, and preference refinement. Journal of Public Economics 7: 1595–1606. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2008.01.004</u>

- Brox J.A., Kumar R.C., Stollery K.R. (2003). Estimating willingness to pay for improved water quality in the presence of item nonresponse bias. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 85: 414–428. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/1467-8276.00130
- Cameron T.A., Quiggin J. (1994). Estimation using contingent valuation data from a "dichotomous choice with follow-up" questionnaire. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 27: 218–234. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1994.1035
- Carlsson F., Morkbak M.R., Olsen S.B. (2012). The first time is the hardest: A test of ordering effects in choice experiments. Journal of Choice Modelling 5: 19–37. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1755-5345(13)70051-4
- Carrasco J.A., Ortúzar J.D. (2002). Review and assessment of the nested logit model. Transport Reviews: A Transnational Transdisciplinary Journal 22: 197–218.
- Carson R.T. (2011) Contingent valuation: a comprehensive bibliography and history. Elward Elgar Publishing Limited, Cheltemham, UK, Northampton, MA, USA. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4337/9780857936288</u>
- Carson R.T. (2012). Contingent valuation: a practical alternative when prices aren't available. The Journal of Economic Perspectives 26: 27–42. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1257/jep.26.4.27</u>
- Carson R.T., Groves T. (2007). Incentive and informational properties of preference questions. Environmental & Resource Economics 37: 181–210 http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-007-9124-5
- Carson R.T., Louviere J. (2011). A common nomenclature for stated preference elicitation approaches. Environmental and Resource Economics 49: 539–559. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-010-9450-x
- Carson R.T., Mitchell R.C., Hanemann M., Kopp R.J., Presser S., Ruud P.A. (2003). Contingent valuation and lost passive use: damages from the Exxon Valdez oil spill. Environmental and Resource Economics 25: 257–286. http://dx.doi.org/10.1023/A:1024486702104
- Chaiken S. (1980). Heuristic versus systematic information processing and the use of source versus message cues in persuasion. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 39: 752–766. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.39.5.752</u>

- Champ A., Bishop R.C., Brown T.C., McCollum D.W. (1997). Using donation mechanisms to value nonuse benefits from public goods. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 33: 151–162. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1997.0988
- Chang J-I., Yoo S-H., Kwak S-J. (2007). An investigation of preference uncertainty in the contingent valuation study. Applied Economic Letters 14: 691–695. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13504850600592713
- Christie M. Rayment M. (2012). An economic assessment of the ecosystem service benefits derived from the SSSI biodiversity conservation policy in England and Wales. Ecosystem Services 1: 70–84. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoser.2012.07.004
- Ciriacy-Wantrup S.V. (1947). Capital returns from soil-conservation practices. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 29: 1181–1196. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1232747
- Colombo S., Christie M., Hanley N. (2013). What are the consequences of ignoring attributes in choice experiments? Implications for ecosystem service valuation. Ecological Economics 96: 25–35. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2013.08.016
- Cooper J., Loomis J. (1992). Sensitivity of willingness-to-pay estimates to bid design in dichotomous choice contingent valuation models. Land Economics 68: 211–224. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3146775
- Croson R., Gneezy U. (2009). Gender differences in preferences. Journal of Economics Literature 472: 448–474. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1257/jel.47.2.448</u>
- Cummings R.D., Taylor L.O. (1999). Unbiased value estimates for environmental goods: a cheap talk design for the contingent valuation method. American Economic Review 89: 649–665. http://dx.doi.org/10.1257/aer.89.3.649
- Czajkowski M., Buszko-Briggs M., Hanley N. (2009). Valuing changes in forest biodiversity. Ecological Economics 68: 2910–2917. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2009.06.016
- Davis R.K. (1963). Recreation planning as an economic problem. Natural Resources Journal 3: 239-249.

- Dillman D.A. (2000). Mail and Internet Surveys: The Tailored Design Method (2nd ed.). Wiley, New York. p. 464.
- EU Comission (2011). Communication from the commission to the European Parliament, the council, the economic and social committee and the committee of the regions. Our life insurance, our natural capital: an EU biodiversity strategy to 2020. Brussels 3.5.2011.http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52011DC0244&from=EN. [Cited 2 February 2015]
- Farber S.C., Costanza R., Wilson M.A. (2002). Economic and ecological concepts for valuing ecosystem services. Ecological Economics 41: 375–392. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0921-8009(02)00088-5</u>
- Festinger L. (1957). A theory of cognitive dissonance. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Finland's National Forest Programme 2015 (2008). More Welfare from Diverse Forests -Government Resolution. Publications of the Finnish Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry No 3b/2008.
- Finnish Statistical Yearbook of Forestry (2004). Finnish Forest Research Institute.

Finnish Statistical Yearbook of Forestry (2013). Finnish Forest Research Institute.

- Fischer A., Glenk K. (2011). One model fits all? On the moderating role of emotional engagement and confusion in the elicitation preferences for climate change adaptation policies. Ecological Economics 70: 1178–1188. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2011.01.014</u>
- Fischer A., Hanley N. (2007). Analysing decision behaviour in stated preference surveys: A consumer psychological approach. Ecological Economics 61: 303–314. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2006.02.024</u>
- Fischer G. W., Jia J., Luce M. F. (2000). Attribute conflict and preference uncertainty: The RandMAU Model. Management Science 46: 669–684. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1287/mnsc.46.5.669.12051</u>
- Flachaire E., Hollard G. (2007). Starting point bias and respondent uncertainty in dichotomous choice contingent valuation. Resource and Energy Economics 29: 183– 194. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.reseneeco.2007.05.003
- Freeman A.M. III. (1999). The measurement of environmental and resource values: theory and methods. Resources for the Future.

- Freeman A.M. III (2003) Economic valuation: what and why? In. Champ, P., Boyle, K.J., Brown, T.C. (ed.) A Primer on Nonmarket Valuation, Kluwer Academic Publishers. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-0826-6_1</u>
- Frör O. (2008). Bounded rationality in contingent valuation: Empirical evidence using cognitive psychology. Ecological Economics 68: 570–581. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2008.05.021
- Fu B.J., Su C.H., Wei Y.P., Willet I.R, Lü Y.H., Liu G.H. (2011). Double counting in ecosystem services valuation: causes and counter-measures. Ecological Research 26: 1–14. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11284-010-0766-3
- Garcia S., Haroua P., Montagnéa C., Stengera A. (2011). Valuing forest biodiversity through a national survey in France: a dichotomous choice contingent valuation. International Journal of Biodiversity Science, Ecosystem Services & Management 7: 84–97. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/21513732.2011.628338
- Glenk K., Fischer A. (2010). Insurance, prevention or just wait and see? Public preferences for water management strategies in the context of climate change. Ecological Economics 69: 2279–2291. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2010.06.022
- Greene W.H. (2000) Econometric Analysis. Prentice Hall
- Greene W.H. (2012) NLOGIT (Version 5), Econometric Software Inc. Plainview, New York.
- Gregory R., Slovic P. (1997). A constructive approach to environmental valuation. Ecological Economics 21: 175–181. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0921-8009(96)00104-8
- Haab T.C., McConnell K.E. (1997). Referendum models and negative willingness to pay: alternative solutions. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 32: 251– 270. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1996.0968
- Haab T.C., Interis M.G., Whitehead J.C. (2013). From hopeless to curious? Thoughts on Hausman's "dubious to hopeless" critique of contingent valuation. Applied Economic Perspectives and Policy 35: 593–612. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/aepp/ppt029

- Haddad B., Howarth R. (2006). Protest bids, commensurability, and substitution: contingent valuation and ecological economics. In: Alberini A. and Kahn J.R. (ed.) Handbook in Contingent Valuation, Edward Elgar. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4337/9781845427917.00011</u>
- Hagen D.A., Vincent J.W., Welle P.G. (1992). Benefits of Preserving Old-Growth Forests and the Spotted Owl. Contemporary Policy Issues 10: 13–26. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1465-7287.1992.tb00221.x</u>
- Hanemann M.W. (1984). Welfare evaluations in contingent valuation experiments with discrete responses. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 66: 332–341. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1240800</u>
- Haneman M.W., Kanninen B. (1999). The statistical analysis of discrete response CV data. In: Bateman I. and Willis K. (ed.) Valuing environmental preferences, Oxford, Oxford University Press.
- Hanemann M.W., Kriström B., Li, C-Z. (1998). Nonmarket valuation under preference uncertainty: econometric models and estimation. Department of Forest Economics, Working Papers, 265, SLU Umeå. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/754552062461</u>
- Hanemann M.W., Loomis J., Kanninen B. (1991). Statistical efficiency of doublebounded dichotomous choice contingent valuation. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 73: 1255–1263. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1242453
- Hanley N., Kriström B., Shogren J. (2009). Coherent Arbitrariness: On Value Uncertainty for Environmental Goods. Land Economics 85 (1): 41–50. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3368/le.85.1.41</u>
- Harpman D.A., Welsh M.P., Sparling E.W. (2004). Unit non-response bias in the interval data model. Land Economics 80: 448–462. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3654731
- Harrison G.W. (2008). Neuroeconomics: a critical reconsideration. Economics and Philosophy 24: 303–344. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S0266267108002009
- Hartley A. (2006). Changing Role of the Speed of Processing Construct in the Cognitive Psychology of Human Aging. In: Birren, J.E., Schaie, K.W. (ed.) Handbook of the Psychology of Aging. Elsevier Academic Press. p. 183–207. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/B978-012101264-9/50012-4</u>

- Hausman J.A. (ed.) (1993), Contingent valuation: A Critical Assessment. Amsterdam: North-Holland. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/S0573-8555(1993)220
- Hausman J. (2012). Contingent valuation: from dubious to hopeless. The Journal of Economic Perspectives 26: 43–56. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1257/jep.26.4.43</u>
- Heckman J.J. (1979) Sample selection bias as a specification error. Econometrica 47: 153–161. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1912352
- Hicks J.R. (1939). The foundations of welfare economics. The Economic Journal 49: 696–712. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/2225023
- Hoehn J.P., Randall A. (1987). A satisfactory benefit cost indicator from contingent valuation. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 14: 226–247. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0095-0696(87)90018-0
- Hoen H.F., Winther G. (1993). Multiple use forestry and preservation of coniferous forests in Norway: a study of attitudes and willingness to pay. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 8: 266–280. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/02827589309382776
- Horne P. (2008) Use of choice experiments in assessing the role of policy instruments in social acceptability of forest biodiversity conservation in Southern Finland. In: Birol, E. & Koundouri, P. (ed.) Choice experiments informing environmental policy. A European perspective. New Horizons in Environmental Economics. Edward Elgar, Cheltenham, UK, p. 178–197. http://dx.doi.org/10.4337/9781848441255.00015
- Håkansson C. (2008). A new valuation question: analysis of and insights from interval open-ended data in contingent valuation. Environmental and Resource Economics 39:175–188. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-007-9102-y
- Jacobsen J. B., Boiesen J.H., Thorsen B.J., Strange N. (2008). What's in a name? The use of quantitative measures versus 'Iconised' species when valuing biodiversity. Environmental and Resource Economics 39: 247–263. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-007-9107-6</u>

- Johansson P-O. (1993). Cost benefit analysis of environmental change. Cambridge University Press. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/cbo9780511628443
- Johansson-Stenman O., Svedsäter H. (2008). Measuring hypothetical bias in choice experiments: the importance of cognitive consistency. The B.E. Journal of Economic Analysis & Policy 8: 1–8. http://dx.doi.org/10.2202/1935-1682.1898
- Johnson F.R., Kanninen B., Bingham M. (2006). Experimental design for stated choice studies. In: Kanninen B. (ed.) Valuing environmental amenities using stated choice studies, Springer, p. 159–202.
- Johnston R.J., Schultz E.T., Segerson K., Besedin E.Y., Ramachandran M. (2012). Enhancing the Content Validity of Stated Preference Valuation: The Structure and Function of Ecological Indicators. Land Economics 88: 102–120. http://dx.doi.org/10.3368/le.88.1.102
- Jorgensen B.S., Syme G.J., Nancarrow B.E. (1999). Protest responses in contingent valuation. Environmental and Reaource Economics 14: 131–150. http://dx.doi.org/10.1023/A:1008372522243
- Jäppinen J.-P., Heliölä J. (ed.) (2015). Towards A Sustainable and Genuinely Green Economy. The value and social significance of ecosystem services in Finland (TEEB for Finland). The Finnish Environment 1 en/2015, Ministry of Environment, 144 p.
- Kahneman D., Knetsch J. L. (1992). Valuing public goods: The purchase of moral satisfaction. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 22: 57–70. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0095-0696(92)90019-S</u>
- Kahneman D., Ritov I., Schkade D. (1999). Economic preferences or attitude expressions?: An analysis of dollar responses to public issues. Journal of Risk and Uncertainty 19: 203–235. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1023/A:1007835629236</u>
- Kahneman D., Sugden R. (2005). Experienced Utility as a Standard of Policy Evaluation. Environmental and Resource Economics 32: 161–181. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-005-6032-4</u>
- Kaldor N. (1939). Welfare propositions of economics and interpersonal comparisons of utility. The Economic Journal 49: 549–552. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/2224835</u>

- Kanninen B. (1995). Bias in discrete response contingent valuation. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 28: 114–125. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1995.1008</u>
- Kanninen B., Kriström B. (1993). Sensitivity of willingness-to-pay estimates to bid design in dichotomous choice valuation models: comment. Land Economics 69: 199–202. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3146522</u>
- Karppinen H., Hänninen H. (2000). Forest conservation and economic utilization: public attitudes in Finland. Journal of Forest Economics 6: 55–80.
- Kingsley D.C., Brown T.C. (2013). Value learning and the willingness to accept– willingness to pay disparity. Economic Letters 120: 473–476. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.econlet.2013.05.034</u>
- Kling C.L., Phaneuf D.J., Zhao J. (2012). From Exxon to BP: has some number become better than no number? The Journal of Economic Perspectives 26: 3–26. http://dx.doi.org/10.1257/jep.26.4.3
- Kniivilä M., Ovaskainen V., Saastamoinen O. (2002). Costs and benefits of forest conservation: regional and local comparisons in Eastern Finland. Journal of Forest Economics 8: 131–150. http://dx.doi.org/10.1078/1104-6899-00008
- Kriström B. (1990a). Non-parametric approach to the estimation of welfare measures in discrete response valuation studies. Land Economics 66: 135–139. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3146363
- Kriström B. (1990b). Valuing environmental benefits using the contingent valuation method. Umeå Economic Studies 219, Umeå, Sweden
- Kriström B. (1997) Spike models in contingent valuation. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 79: 1013–1023. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1244440</u>
- Kriström B., Riera P. (1996). Is the income elasticity of environmental improvements less than one? Environmental and Resource Economics 7: 45–55. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF00420426</u>
- Krutilla J.V. (1967). Conservation reconsidered. The American Economic Review 57: 777–786.

- Ladenburg J., Olsen S. B. (2008). Gender-specific starting point bias in choice experiments: Evidence from an empirical study. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 56: 275–285. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jeem.2008.01.004
- Layton D. (2000). Random coefficient models for stated preference surveys. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 40: 21–36. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1999.1104</u>
- León C.J., Araña J.E. Hanemann M.W. Riera P. (2014). Heterogeneity and emotions in the valuation of non-use damages caused by oil spills. Ecological Economics 97: 129– 139.
 http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conlogen.2012.10.010

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2013.10.010

- Leppänen J., Linden M., Uusivuori J., Toropainen M., Pajuoja H. (2000). Metsien suojelun taloudelliset ja sosiaaliset vaikutukset. Metsäntutkimuslaitoksen tiedonantoja. Economical and Social Impacts of Forest Conservation, No. 775 (in Finnish).
- Li C.-Z., Kuuluvainen J., Pouta E., Rekola M., Tahvonen O. (2001) Using Choice Experiments to Value Nature 2000 Nature Conservation Program in Finland. Report No. 18, Department of Forest Economics, University of Helsinki.
- Li C.-Z., Mattsson L. (1995). Discrete choice under preference uncertainty: an improved structural model for contingent valuation. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 28: 256–269. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1995.1017</u>
- Li C.-Z., Löfgren K., Hanemann M. (2002). Real versus hypothetical willingness to accept: the bishop and heberlein model revisited. In: Kriström B., Dasgupta P. Löfgren K. (ed.) Economic theory for the environment: essays in honour of Karl-Göran Mäler, Edward Elgar Publishing Limited, UK. p. 205–218. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4337/9781843765424.00020</u>
- Lichtenstein S., Slovic P. (ed.) (2006). The construction of preference. Cambridge University Press. p. 790. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/cbo9780511618031
- Lindhjem H. (2007). 20 years of stated preference valuation of non-timber benefits from Fennoscandian forests: A meta-analysis. Journal of Forest Economics 12: 251–277. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jfe.2006.09.003
- Lindhjem H., Grimsrud K., Navrud S. and Kolle S.O. (2015). The social benefits and costs of preserving forest biodiversity and ecosystem services. Journal of Environmental Economics and Policy 4: 202–222. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/21606544.2014.982201

- Lindhjem H., Navrud S. (2008). How reliable are meta-analyses for international benefit transfers? Ecological Economics 66: 425–435. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2007.10.005
- Lindhjem H., Navrud S. (2009). Asking for individual or household willingness to pay for environmental goods? Environmental and Resource Economics 43: 11–29. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-009-9261-0

List J.A., Sinha P., Taylor M.H. (2006). Using choice experiments to value non-market goods and services: evidence from field experiments. Advances in Economic Analysis & Policy 5: 1–37. http://dx.doi.org/10.2202/1538-0637.1132

- Loomis J. (2014). Strategies for overcoming hypothetical bias in stated preference surveys. Journal of Agricultural and Resource Economics 39: 34–46.
- Loomis J., Ekstrand E. (1998). Alternative approaches for incorporating respondent uncertainty when estimating willingness to pay: the case of the Mexican spotted owl. Ecological Economics 27, 29–41. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0921-8009(97)00126-2</u>
- Louviere J., Hensher D.A. (1982). Design and analysis of simulated choice or allocation experiments in travel choice modelling. Transportation Research Record 890: 11–17.
- Louviere J., Hensher D.A., Swait J.D. (2000). Stated choice methods: analysis and applications. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge and New York. p. 420. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/cbo9780511753831
- Louviere J. Woodworth G. (1983). Design and analysis of simulated consumer choice or allocation experiments: an approach based on aggregate data. Journal of Marketing Research20: 350–367. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3151440
- Lundhede T.H., Olsen S. B., Jacobsen J. B., Thorsen B.J. (2009). Handling respondent uncertainty in choice experiments: Evaluating recoding approaches against explicit modelling of uncertainty. Journal of Choice Modelling 2: 118–147. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1755-5345(13)70007-1</u>

Lyssenko N., Martinez-Espiñeira R. (2012). Respondent uncertainty in contingent valuation: the case of whale conservation in Newfoundland and Labrador. Applied Economics 44: 1911–1930. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00036846.2011.556590

- MA (2005). Millennium Ecosystem Assessment. Ecosystems and human well-being: Synthesis. Island Press, Washington, DC. 137 p.
- Mace G.M., Bateman I., Albon S., Balmford A., Brown C., Church A., Haines-Young R., Pretty J.N., Turner K., Vira B., Winn J. (2011). Ch. 2. Conceptual Framework and Methodology In: The UK National Ecosystem Assessment Technical Report. UK National Ecosystem Assessment, UNEP-WCMC, Cambridge.
- Madureira L., Nunes L. C., Borges J. G., Falcão A. O. (2011). Assessing forest management strategies using a contingent valuation approach and advanced visualisation techniques: A Portuguese case study. Journal of Forest Economics 17: 399–414.
 http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ife.2011.04.001

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jfe.2011.04.001

- Mahieu P-A., Riera P., Giergiczny M. (2012). The influence of cheap talk on willingnessto-pay ranges: some empirical evidence from a contingent valuation study. Journal Environmental Planning and Management 55: 753–763. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09640568.2011.626524</u>
- Mahieu P-A., Riera P., Kriström B., Brännlund R., Giergiczny M. (2014). Exploring the determinants of uncertainty in contingent valuation. Journal of Environmental Economics and Policy 3: 186–200. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/21606544.2013.876941
- Marsiske M., Margrett J.A. (2006). Everyday problem solving and decision making. In: Birren J.E., Schaie K.W. (ed.) Handbook of the psychology of aging. Elsevier Academic Press. p. 315–342. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/B978-012101264-9/50017-3</u>
- Martínez-Espiñeira R., Lyssenko N. (2012). Alternative approaches to dealing with respondent uncertainty in contingent valuation: A comparative analysis. Journal of Environmental Management 93: 130–139. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2011.09.008
- McCright A.M., Xiao C. (2014). Gender and environmental concern: insights from recent work and for future research. Society & Natural Resources: An International Journal 27: 1109–1113. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/08941920.2014.918235
- McFadden D. (1974). The measurement of urban travel demand. Journal Of Public Economics 5: 303–328. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0047-2727(74)90003-6

McFadden D. (2001). Economic choices. The American Economic Review 91: 351–378. http://dx.doi.org/10.1257/aer.91.3.351

- McFadden D., Train K. (2000). Mixed MNL models for discrete responses. Journal of Applied Econometrics 15: 447–470. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/1099-1255(200009/10)15:5<447::AID-JAE570>3.0.CO;2-1
- McNair B. J., Hensher D. A., Bennett J. (2012). Modelling heterogeneity in response behaviour towards a sequence of discrete choice questions: A probabilistic Decision Process Model. Environmental and Resource Economics 51: 599–616. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-011-9514-6</u>
- Messonnier M.L., Bergstrom J.C., Cornwell C.M., Teasley R.J., Cordell H.K. (2000). Survey response-related biases in contingent valuation: concepts, remedies, and empirical application to valuing aquatic plant management. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 82: 438–450. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/0002-9092.00037</u>
- Metsien suojelun tarve Etelä-Suomessa ja Pohjanmaalla. Etelä-Suomen ja Pohjanmaan metsien suojelun tarvetyöryhmän mietintö. Suomen ympäristö, luonto ja luonnonvarat 437. Helsinki, 2000 (Need for forest protection in southern Finland and Pohjanmaaregion. Report of the Working Group (in Finnish)).
- Meyerhoff J., Liebe U. (2008). Do protest responses to a contingent valuation question and a choice experiment differ? Environmental and Resource Economics 39: 433–446. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-007-9134-3</u>
- Meyerhoff J., Liebe U. (2009). Status quo effect in choice experiments: empirical evidence on attitudes and choice task complexity. Land Economics 85: 515–528. http://dx.doi.org/10.3368/le.85.3.515
- Mill G.A., van Rensburg T.M., Hynes S., Dooley C. (2007). Preferences for multiple use forest management in Ireland: Citizen and consumer perspectives. Ecological Economics 60: 642–653. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2006.02.005</u>
- Mitchell R.C., Carson R. (1989) Using Surveys to Value Public Goods: The Contingent Valuation Method. Resources for the Future. Washington DC, USA.
- Mogas J., Riera P., Bennett J. (2006). A comparison of contingent valuation and choice modelling with second-order interactions. Journal of Forest Economics 12: 5–30. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jfe.2005.11.001</u>
- Moore C. C., Holmes T. P., Bell K. P. (2011). An attribute-based approach to contingent valuation of forest protection programs. Journal of Forest Economics 17: 35–52. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jfe.2010.09.001

- Moore R., Bishop R.C. Provencher B., Champ P.A. (2010). Accounting for respondent uncertainty to improve willingness-to-pay estimates. Canadian Journal of Agricultural Economics 58: 381–401.
- Mäntymaa E., Mönkkönen M., Siikamäki J., Svento R. (2002). Estimating the demand for biodiversity – vagueness band and open questions. In: van Ierland E.C., Weikard H.P. & Wesseler J. (ed.) Risk and uncertainty in environmental and resource economics. Proceedings, International Conference, June 5–7 2002, Wageningen, The Netherlands. Environmental Economics and Natural Resources Group, Wageningen University.
- Mäntymaa E., Svento R. (2000). A generalised test for vagueness in hypothetical markets. Journal of Forest Economics 6: 109–130.
- Ojea E., Loureiro M. L. (2011). Identifying the scope effect on a meta-analysis of biodiversity valuation studies. Resource and Energy Economics 33: 706–724. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.reseneeco.2011.03.002</u>
- Olsen S. B., Lundhede T.H., Jacobsen J. B., Thorsen B.J. (2011). Tough and easy choices: testing the influence of utility difference on stated certainty-in-choice in choice experiments. Environmental and Resource Economics 49: 491–510. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-010-9443-9
- Opaluch J.J., Segerson K. (1989). Rational roots of "irrational" behavior: new theories of economic decision-making. Northeastern Journal of Agricultural and Resource Economics 18: 81–95.
- Plott C.R. (1996). Rational individual behaviour in markets and social choice processes: the discovered preference hypothesis. In: Arrow K.J., Colombatto E., Perlman M., Schmidt C. (ed.) The rational foundations of economic behaviour: proceedings of the iea conference held in Turin, Italy, St. Martin's Press, New York. p. 225–250.
- Poe G.L., Giraud K.L., Loomis J.B. (2005). Computational methods for measuring the difference of empirical distributions. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 87: 353-365. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8276.2005.00727.x
- Poe G.L., Vossler C.A. (2011) Consequentiality and contingent values: an emerging paradigm. In: Bennett (ed.) The international handbook on non-market environmental valuation, Edward Elgar, Cheltenham UK, Northampton, MA, USA. p. 122–141. http://dx.doi.org/10.4337/9780857931191.00012
- Pouta E., Rekola M. (2006) Suomalaisten maksuhalukkuus metsiensuojelusta: metaanalyysi. Metsätieteellinen aikakauskirja

- Pouta E., Rekola M., Kuuluvainen J., Li C-Z., Tahvonen O. (2002). Willingness to pay in different policy-planning methods: insights into respondents' decision-making processes. Ecological Economics 40: 295–311. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0921-8009(01)00274-9
- Pouta E., Rekola M., Kuuluvainen J., Tahvonen O., Li C-Z. (2000). Contingent valuation of the Natura 2000 nature conservation programme in Finland. Forestry 73: 119–128. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/forestry/73.2.119
- Rassi P., Hyvärinen E., Juslén A., Mannerkoski I. (ed.) (2010) The 2010 Red List of Finnish Species. Ympäristöministeriö & Suomen ympäristökeskus, Helsinki. 685 p.
- Randall A., Ives B., Eastmann C. (1974). Bidding games for valuation of aesthetic environmental improvements. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 1: 132–149. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0095-0696(74)90010-2
- Ready R.C., Hu D. (1995). Statistical approaches to the fat tail problem for dichotomous contingent valuation. Land Economics 71:491–499. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3146713</u>
- Ready R.C., Whitehead J.C., Blomquist G.C. (1995). Contingent valuation when respondents are ambivalent. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 29: 181–96. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1995.1040
- Reaves D.W., Kramer R.A. and Holmes T.P. (1999). Does question format matter? Valuing an endangered species. Environmental and Resource Economics 14: 355– 383. http://dx.doi.org/10.1023/A:1008320621720

Reber A.S. (1985). The Penguin Dictionary of Psychology. London. Penguin Books.

- Rekola M., Pouta E., Kuuluvainen J., Tahvonen O., Li C.-Z. (2000). Incommensurable preferences in contingent valuation: the case of Natura 2000 Network in Finland. Environmental Conservation 27: 260–268. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S0376892900000291</u>
- Richardson L. and Loomis J. (2009). The total economic value of threatened, endangered and rare species: An updated meta-analysis. Ecological Economics 68: 1535–1548. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2008.10.016

- Rose J.M., Bain S., Bliemer M.C.J. (2011). Experimental design strategies for stated preference studies dealing with non-market goods. In: Bennett J. (ed.) The international handbook on non-market environmental valuation. Edward Elgar, Cheltenham, UK, Northampton, MA, USA. p. 273–299. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4337/9780857931191.00019</u>
- Samneliev M., Stevens T. H., More T. (2006). A comparison of alternative certainty calibration techniques in contingent valuation. Ecological Economics 57: 507–519. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2005.05.017

Sawtooth Sotfware Inc. (2000). CBC User manual. Version2.

Shaikh S. L., Sun L., van Kooten G. C. (2007). Treating respondents' uncertainty in contingent valuation: A comparison of empirical treatments. Ecological Economics 62: 115–125. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2006.05.016</u>

- Schkade D.A., Payne J. W. (1994). How people respond to contingent valuation questions: A verbal protocol analysis willingness to pay for environmental regulation. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 26: 88–109. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1994.1006
- Schläpfer F., Fischhoff B. (2012). Task familiarity and contextual cues predict hypothetical bias in a meta-analysis of stated preference studies. Ecological Economics 81: 44–47. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2012.06.016
- Siikamäki J. (2001). Discrete Choice Experiments for Valuing Biodiversity Conservation in Finland. Dissertation, Department of Environmental Sciences and Policy, University of California Davis.
- Siikamäki J., Layton D. (2007). Discrete choice survey experiments: A comparison using flexible methods. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 53: 122–139. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jeem.2006.04.003
- Slovic P. (1995). The construction of preference. American Psychologist 50: 364–371. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.50.5.364
- Smith V.K. (2006). Fifty years of contingent valuation. In: Alberini A. and Kahn J. (ed.) Handbook on Contingent Valuation. Edward Elgar. http://dx.doi.org/10.4337/9781845427917.00007

Statistics Finland (2014).

http://pxweb2.stat.fi/database/StatFin/vrm/vaerak/vaerak_en.asp [Cited 3 November, 2014]

- Sugden R. (2005). Anomalies and Stated Preference Techniques: A Framework for a Discussion of Coping Strategies. Environmental and Resource Economics 32: 1–12. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10640-005-6025-3</u>
- Svento R. (1998). On the asymmetry of the vagueness band in willingness to pay answers. Environmental and Resource Economics 14: 155–163.
- TEEB (2010). The Economics of Ecosystems and Biodiversity: Main-streaming the Economics of Nature: A synthesis of the approach, conclusions and recommendations of TEEB. The Economics of Ecosystems and Biodiversity Ecological and Economic Foundations. Edited by Pushpam Kumar. Earth scan, London and Washington.
- Tversky A., Kahneman D. (1973). Availability: A heuristic for judging frequency and probability. Cognitive Psychology 5: 207–232. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0010-0285(73)90033-9</u>
- Turnbull B.W. (1976). The empirical distribution function with arbitrarily grouped, censored and truncated data. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. Series B (Methodological) 38: 290–295.
- UK National Ecosystem Assessment (UK NEA). (2011). The UK National Ecosystem Assessment: Synthesis of the Key Findings. UNEP-WCMC, Cambridge.
- Van Kooten C.G., Krcmar E., Bulte E.H. (2001). Preference uncertainty in non-market valuation: a fuzzy approach. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 83: 487– 500. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/0002-9092.00172</u>
- Veisten K., Navrud S. (2006). Contingent valuation and actual payment for voluntarily provided passive-use values: Assessing the effect of an induced truth-telling mechanism and elicitation formats. Applied Economics 38: 735–756.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00036840500400152

Voltaire L., Pirrone C., Bailly D. (2013). Dealing with preference uncertainty in contingent willingness to pay for a nature protection program: A new approach. Ecological Economics 88: 76–85. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2013.01.009</u>

- Vossler C.A., Poe G.L. (2005). Analysis of contingent valuation data with multiple bids and response options allowing respondents to express uncertainty: a comment. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 49: 197–200. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jeem.2004.05.001</u>
- Walsh R.G., Loomis J.B., Gillman R.A. (1984). Valuing option, existence, and bequest demands for wilderness. Land Economics 60: 14–29. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3146089</u>
- Wang H. (1997). Treatment of 'don't know' responses in contingent valuation surveys: A random valuation model. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management. 32, 219–32. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1996.0965
- Weisbrod B.A. (1964). Collective-Consumption Service of Individual-Consumption Goods. Quarterly Journal of Economics 78: 471–477. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1879478</u>
- Welsh M. P., Poe G. L. (1998). Elicitation Effects in Contingent Valuation: Comparison to a Multiple bounded Discrete Choice Approach. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 36: 170–185. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/jeem.1998.1043</u>
- Wegner G., Pascual U. (2011). Cost-benefit analysis in the context of ecosystem services for human well-being: A multidisciplinary critique. Global Environmental Change 21: 492–504. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2010.12.008
- Whitehead J. (1990). Measuring willingness-to-pay for wetlands preservation with the contingent valuation method. Wetlands 10: 187–201. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF03160832</u>

Appendix I Contingent valuation questionnaire

Questionnaire concerning forest conservation in southern Finland

What do you think about it?

University of Helsinki Department of Forest Economics Please, answer the following questions as carefully as possible. Filling the questionnaire takes about ten minutes.

1. How often have you been out in forests during the last month?

- ¹ \Box daily
- ² \Box several times per week
- ³ \Box about once a week
- ⁴ \Box several times a month
- ⁵ \Box I have not been there during the last month

2. Which of the following things have you done at least once during the last 12 months?

- ¹ \Box walked or jogged in a forest at leisure time
- ² \Box picked mushrooms
- ³ \Box picked berries
- 4 🛛 hunted
- 5 🛛 fished
- ⁶ \Box visited a national park or other nature conservation area
- ⁷ \Box camped spending the night
- ⁸ \Box watched birds
- ⁹ \Box collected or identified plants
- 10 **\Box** done forestry work
- ¹¹ \Box reconditioned meadows
- ¹² \Box read nature or nature conservation related literature, periodicals or articles
- ¹³ \Box watched or listened to nature conservation related TV or radio programmes
- ¹⁴ \Box been in a forest because of work
- ¹⁵ \square paddled or rowed
- ¹⁶ \Box observed nature
- ¹⁷ \Box none of the above mentioned activities

Information of the forest conservation is given in the several sections of the questionnaire. Please, familiarise yourself with it while filling the questionnaire.

REASON FOR FOREST CONSERVATION

In the southern Finland, the long history of forestry has diminished the area of intact **habitats** of broadleaved forests, ridges, pastures, heaths and marshes. The most harmful changes have been the strong decrease of forest fires, drying of marshes and loss of diversity in tree stand, especially decrease of the old deciduous decayed trees. Intact, or close to intact, forests have been spared almost only in the conservation areas. Conservation level of the any of these habitats is, however, adequate to confirm the preservation and functioning structure in the long run.

There are about 43 000 animal and plant species in Finland, of which one third were explored in the study made in year 2000 and 1500 of these species were found to be endangered. **Endangered species** are species that are under the threat of becoming extinct in Finland in future unless the level of their conservation is increased. Almost 650 (43 %) of these endangered species live primarily in the forests, especially in the broad-leaved forests, pastures and ridge forests.

The number of endangered species in different families of organisms



3. In your opinion, what of the following aspects need to be considered when the forest conservation decisions are made?

			very much	much	neither little or much	little	not at all	
1	Preservation endangered animal and plant species	very much						not at all
2	Fair division of the costs of the conservation	very much						not at all
3	Forest owners rights to decide about the their forests	very much						not at all
4	Impact on national economy	very much						not at all
5	Preservation of the habitats of the endangered animal and plant species, like broad-leaved forests and marshes	very much						not at all
6	Quality recreation environment and scenery	very much						not at all
7	Impact on employment	very much						not at all
8	Impact on operational preconditions of forest industry	very much						not at all
9	Livelihood of rural areas	very much						not at all
10	Nature tourism	very much						not at all
11	Possibilities for multiple use of forests, like hunting, berry and mushroom picking	very much						not at all

Some endangered forests species:









Pisarahelttahelokka

Shaw's Bristle-moss

white backed woodpecker

"old growth sap beetle"



CURRENT FOREST CONSERVATION IN SOUTHERN FINLAND

In the northern Finland, the strictly protected forests cover 17 % of the forested land. Large amount of the nationally significant endangered habitats and species occur only in southern Finland. About **1.6** % of the forested area of southern Finland is either national or nature preservation parks or other way **strictly protected** areas, where all forestry use is prohibited.

In addition to strictly protected areas of southern Finland, valuable sites totalling about 0.4 % of forested land area are protected by the Forest Act. Furthermore, forest companies have decided to leave valuable habitats of 0.5 % of all forested land out forestry use. Biodiversity protection is also taken into consideration in forestry planning, information and education of forest owners and in silviculture. Forest owners may be subsidised for maintaining biodiversity and forest ecology. Though, total of 2.5 % (323 000 ha) of the forests in southern Finland are under some kind of protection.

Percentage of the protected forests of forested land in Finland and in some European countries.



4. Consider the current state of the forest conservation in southern Finland.

		completely	fairly	rather	neither	rather	fairly	completely	r
Forests of southern Finland have been conserved	sufficiently	7 7	6	5	4	3	2		insufficiently

5. Evaluate *the current forest conservation in southern Finland* through the following statements. Respond according to your own feeling, even if you are not fully aware of the issue.

			fully	fairly	rather	neither	rather	fairly	fully	
1	Current conservation ensures the survival of rare animal and plant species.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
2	Current conservation costs are not divided justified way.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □		disagree
3	Currently, forest owners' rights to decide about their own forest are taken into consideration well in forest conservation.	agree			5	4	3	2 □		disagree
4	Current forest conservation causes substantial costs to the state.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □		disagree
5	Current conservation preserves the valuable sites.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □		disagree
6	Current forest conservation improves the quality of recreation environment and scenery.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
7	Current conservation diminishes employment markedly.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □		disagree
8	Current conservation worsens operational preconditions of forest industry.	agree	7		5	4	3	2		disagree
9	Current forest conservation makes livelihood of the rural areas worse.	agree	7	6 □	5	4	3	2		disagree
10	Current forest conservation contributes to nature tourism.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
11	Current conservation makes the multiple use of the forests more difficult.	agree	7		5	4	3	2		disagree

INCREASING FOREST CONSERVATION IN SOUTHERN FINLAND

The following means, among others, can be used to increase forest conservation in southern Finland:

Information and education

Forestry regulation, education and guidance of forest owners and, as an important part, forestry plan of the forest estate, have impact on the forest conservation. Currently, the information and education reaches about 30 % of the forest owners annually. Information given to forest owners about nature conservation would be increased. State would pay the costs of information and education by tax income.

Conservation contracts

In southern Finland, valuable sites totalling about 0.4 % of forested land area are protected by the Forest Act. Conservation contracts, for which the forest owners would take the initiative, would increase the conserved area. State would pay environmental subsidy or rent for some period of time to forest owner.

Conservation areas

In southern Finland, law of conservation areas preserves currently 1.6 % of forested land. This area could be increased if the state would buy or redeem for conservation the areas with the most valuable habitats, owned currently by private forest owners, companies, counties or congregations. In addition, conservation areas could be founded to forest areas currently owned by the state.

IMPACTS OF FOREST CONSERVATION

Goal of increasing forest conservation is to reach the **adequate level of conserved habitats**. Forest conservation increases, for example, amount of decayed and charred wood and number of deciduous trees, which is important for many endangered species. Increasing these characteristics of forest, the number of endangered species decreases. There is, however, no precise knowledge of the size of the decrease effect. The number of endangered species is, for example, estimated based on the explored species which covered about one third of all animal and plant species in Finland.

The costs to state to buy or redeem strictly protected forested land can be estimated rather precisely. There is instead lack of research in the area of impact of increased conservation on forestry and forest industry.

Like areas used for forestry, also conserved areas are free for picking berries and mushrooms and for other outdoor activities, and these areas can have positive impact, among other things, on tourism. Furthermore, increasing the number of living and decaying old trees affects the scenery.

6. How good or bad do you consider the above mentioned conservation means?

		completely	fairly	rather	neither	rather f	airly co	mpletely	
Information and	good	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	bad
Conservation contracts	good	7	6	5	4	3	2 □	1	bad
Conservation areas	good	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	bad

7. Increasing forest conservation in southern Finland by buying conservation areas and paying subsidies would create costs to the state. These costs could be directed towards taxpayers. Do you agree or disagree with the following statements about the costs of forest conservation?

			fully	fairly	rather	neither	rather	fairly	fully	
1	It is always important to consider the benefits and costs when the extent of the forest conservation is decided.	agree	7		5	4	3	2		disagree
2	I am ready to give in my income to some extent if forest conservation can be increased even a little.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
3	I do not have enough money for nature conservation.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	disagree
4	Any amount of increasing of forest conservation could not compensate the decrease of income.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
5	Forest owners should pay <i>the most</i> of the costs of increased conservation.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
6	Forest industry and the users of forest products should pay <i>the most</i> of the costs of increased conservation.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
7	Taxpayers should pay <i>the most</i> of the costs of increased conservation.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □	1	disagree

8. Compare the potentially implemented combination of conservation means and their impact on the current state of forest conservation in southern Finland presented in the following table. Please, note that covering the costs of conservation is presumed to cause a tax increase, mentioned in the table below, to your household in next ten years, beginning in 2003. Your opinion is important. Please, choose the alternative you prefer.

		Current state	Alternative A
Policy means	Information and education, percentage of forest owners reached	30%	60% ¹
	Conservation contracts, percentage of forested land	0,4 %	$6 \%^2$
	Conservation areas, percentage of forested land	1 %	4 % ³
Impacts of conservation	Biotopes at favourable level of conservation	Nothing	Broad-leaved forests, pastures, ridges, rich and dry coniferous forests ⁴
	Number of endangered species after 50 years (about)	650	100
Additional costs to your household	Increase in annual income tax of your household 2003-2012 (€/year)	0€	30 €⁵ (about FIM 180) per year
			_
I prefer			

9. How certain are you about your choice?

- □ absolutely certain
- quite certainquite uncertain
- completely uncertain

If you chose the alternative A in question 8, continue to question 11.

10. If you chose the Current state in question 8, what of the following alternative describes the best your opinion? Mark one of the following.

- □ I support *decreasing* forest conservation.
- □ I am *indifferent* about increasing forest conservation and I would not be willing to pay for it.
- □ I support increased forest conservation but I am *unwilling* to pay for it.
- □ I support increased forest conservation and I am *willing* to pay for it, *but less than 30* \in .

³ Level in limited project was 2%

⁵ Varving bid levels were 5, 30, 100 and 300 €.

¹ Level in limited project was 40%

² Level in limited project was 2%

⁴ Biotopes in their favourable level in limited project were broad-leaved forests, pasturage and ridges. Corresponding number of endangered species after 50 years was 300.

11,	Consider the proposed Alternative A	A.	completely	fairly	rather	neither	rather	fairly	completely	
1	Implementing forest conservation as proposed in Alternative A is in my opinion	positive	7	6	5	4	3	2		negative
2	My participation to the costs of Alternative A is in my opinion	necessary	7	6	5	4	3	2		unnecessary

12. Consider *forest conservation implemented according to Alternative A* in following statements. Respond according to your own feeling, even if you are not fully aware of the issue.

			fully	fairly	rather	neither	rather	fairly fu	ılly	
1	Alternative A protects animal and plant species from extinction well.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	disagree
2	Costs of A are not divided justifiably.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □	1	disagree
3	A considers well the landowners' rights do decide about their own forest.	agree	7		5	4	3	2 □		disagree
4	A creates considerable costs to the state.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □	1	disagree
5	With A, a survival of different biotopes, like broad-leaved forests and marshes, can be assured.	agree	7	6 □	5	4	3	2		disagree
6	A improves substantially the quality of recreation environment and scenery.	agree	7		5	4	3	2		disagree
7	A diminishes employment substantially.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □	1	disagree
8	A weakens the operational preconditions of forest industry.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □	1	disagree
9	A increases livelihood of rural areas.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □	1	disagree
10	A contributes to multiple use of forests.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □	1	disagree
11	A contributes to nature tourism.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □	1	disagree

d Alto nnati 11 C +h • 13. Let us assume that increased forest conservation would be carried out and, instead of increasing taxation, decreasing other public expenditure would finance it. Choose <u>three</u> primary targets for decrease of funds. Mark the primary with one (1), and the next ones with two (2) and three (3), respectively.

health care	
education	
culture	
physical exercise and sports	
social security	
unemployment security	
enterprise subsidies	
national defence	
police and rescue services	
traffic	
development co-operation	
subsidies for agriculture	
other nature conservation than forest conservation	

Finally, some background information about yourself

14. Year of birth _____

15. Gender

- ¹ \Box Woman
- ² 🖸 Man

16. Living environment in childhood

- ¹ \Box Rural area
- ² D Population centre or small town
- ³ **D** Town, 20 000 100 000 inhabitants
- ⁴ City, over 100 000 inhabitants

17. Current living environment

- ¹ \Box Rural area
- ² \Box Population centre or small town
- ³ Town, 20 000 100 000 inhabitants
- ⁴ City, over 100 000 inhabitants

18. Education

- ¹ \Box Lower elementary or elementary school
- ² U Vocational school
- ³ \Box High school
- ⁴ U Vocational college
- ⁵ \Box College or university
- 6 \Box Other education

19. Occupation (previous occupation for pensioners and unemployed)

- ¹ **G** Farmer
- ² **D** Entrepreneur
- ³ \Box Upper-level employee
- ⁴ \Box Lower-level employee
- ⁵ D Manual worker
- ⁶ **D** Student
- ⁷ **D** Taking care of own household or other

21. Are you currently employed?

- ¹ \Box Yes
- ² 🗖 No

22. What is your field of occupation (previous occupation for pensioners and unemployed, coming for students)?

- ¹ \Box forestry or timber industry
- ² \Box agricultural field
- ³ \Box field related to environmental conservation
- ⁴ \Box other field related to environment
- ⁵ \Box another field
- 23. Number of household members? totalling_____persons, of whom _____are under 18 years of age.

24. What province do you live in?

- ¹ D Province of Southern Finland
- ² D Province of Western Finland
- ³ D Province of Eastern Finland
- ⁴ D Province of Oulu
- ⁵ D Province of Lapland

25. Are you a member of any nature or environmental organisation?

- ¹ \Box Yes
- ² 🗖 No

26. Do you or someone in your household own forest (forested area over 1 ha)?

- ¹ \square No ² \square Ves
 - \Box Yes, about _____ ha, (if joint ownership, the share of your
 - household)

What is the significance of forestry income to your economy?

- A D No significance
- ^B Gome significance
- ^c **D** Quite important
- ^D **U** Very important

26. Monthly income of your household put together before taxation?

- ¹ \Box Under 500 \in (under FIM 3000)
- ² \Box 501 1000 \in (about FIM 3000 6000)
- ³ \Box 1001 1500 \in (about FIM 6000 9000)
- ⁴ □ $1501 2000 \in$ (about FIM 9000 12 000)
- ⁵ \Box 2001 2500 \in (about FIM 12 000 15000)
- ⁶ □ $2501 3000 \in (about FIM 15 000 18 000)$
- ⁶ **□** $3001 4000 \in (\text{about FIM } 18\ 000 24\ 000)$
- ⁷ \Box 4001 5000 \in (about FIM 24 000 30 000)
- ⁸ \Box 5001 6000 \in (about FIM 30 000 36 000)
- ⁹ **□** $6001 7000 \in$ (about FIM 36 000 42 000)
- ¹⁰ \Box over 7001 \in (over FIM 42 000)

THANK YOU FOR YOUR ANSWERS
Appendix II Choice experiment questionnaire

Questionnaire concerning forest conservation in southern Finland

What do you think about it?

University of Helsinki Department of Forest Economics Please, answer the following questions as carefully as possible. Filling the questionnaire takes about ten minutes.

1. How often have you been out in forests during the last month?

- ¹ \Box daily
- ² \Box several times per week
- ³ \Box about once a week
- ⁴ \Box several times a month
- ⁵ \Box I have not been there during the last month

2. Which of the following things have you done at least once during the last 12 months?

- ¹ \Box walked or jogged in a forest at leisure time
- ² \Box picked mushrooms
- ³ \Box picked berries
- 4 🛛 hunted
- 5 🛛 fished
- ⁶ \Box visited a national park or other nature conservation area
- ⁷ \Box camped spending the night
- ⁸ \Box watched birds
- ⁹ \Box collected or identified plants
- 10 **\Box** done forestry work
- ¹¹ \Box reconditioned meadows
- ¹² \Box read nature or nature conservation related literature, periodicals or articles
- ¹³ \Box watched or listened to nature conservation related TV or radio programmes
- ¹⁴ \Box been in a forest because of work
- ¹⁵ \Box paddled or rowed
- 16 \Box observed nature
- ¹⁷ \Box none of the above mentioned activities

Information of the forest conservation is given in the several sections of the questionnaire. Please, familiarise yourself with it while filling the questionnaire.

REASON FOR FOREST CONSERVATION

In the southern Finland, the long history of forestry has diminished the area of intact **habitats** of broadleaved forests, ridges, pastures, heaths and marshes. The most harmful changes have been the strong decrease of forest fires, drying of marshes and loss of diversity in tree stand, especially decrease of the old deciduous decayed trees. Intact, or close to intact, forests have been spared almost only in the conservation areas. Conservation level of the any of these habitats is, however, adequate to confirm the preservation and functioning structure in the long run.

There are about 43 000 animal and plant species in Finland, of which one third were explored in the study made in year 2000 and 1500 of these species were found to be endangered. **Endangered species** are species that are under the threat of becoming extinct in Finland in future unless the level of their conservation is increased. Almost 650 (43 %) of these endangered species live primarily in the forests, especially in the broad-leaved forests, pastures and ridge forests.

The number of endangered species in different families of organisms



3. In your opinion, what of the following aspects need to be considered when the forest conservation decisions are made?

			very much	much	neither little or much	little	not at all	
1	Preservation endangered animal and plant species	very much						not at all
2	Fair division of the costs of the conservation	very much						not at all
3	Forest owners rights to decide about the their forests	very much						not at all
4	Impact on national economy	very much						not at all
5	Preservation of the habitats of the endangered animal and plant species, like broad-leaved forests and marshes	very much						not at all
6	Quality recreation environment and scenery	very much						not at all
7	Impact on employment	very much						not at all
8	Impact on operational preconditions of forest industry	very much						not at all
9	Livelihood of rural areas	very much						not at all
10	Nature tourism	very much						not at all
11	Possibilities for multiple use of forests, like hunting, berry and mushroom picking	very much						not at all

Some endangered forests species:









Pisarahelttahelokka

Shaw's Bristle-moss

white backed woodpecker

"old growth sap beetle"



CURRENT FOREST CONSERVATION IN SOUTHERN FINLAND

In the northern Finland, the strictly protected forests cover 17 % of the forested land. Large amount of the nationally significant endangered habitats and species occur only in southern Finland. About **1.6** % of the forested area of southern Finland is either national or nature preservation parks or other way **strictly protected** areas, where all forestry use is prohibited.

In addition to strictly protected areas of southern Finland, valuable sites totalling about 0.4 % of forested land area are protected by the Forest Act. Furthermore, forest companies have decided to leave valuable habitats of 0.5 % of all forested land out forestry use. Biodiversity protection is also taken into consideration in forestry planning, information and education of forest owners and in silviculture. Forest owners may be subsidised for maintaining biodiversity and forest ecology. Though, total of 2.5 % (323 000 ha) of the forests in southern Finland are under some kind of protection.

Percentage of the protected forests of forested land in Finland and in some European countries.



4. Consider the current state of the forest conservation in southern Finland.

		completely	fairly	rather	neither	rather	fairly	completely	r
Forests of southern Finland have been conserved	sufficiently	7 7	6	5	4	3	2		insufficiently

5. Evaluate *the current forest conservation in southern Finland* through the following statements. Respond according to your own feeling, even if you are not fully aware of the issue.

			fully	fairly	rather	neither	rather	fairly	fully	
1	Current conservation ensures the survival of rare animal and plant species.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
2	Current conservation costs are not divided justified way.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	$\overset{2}{\square}$		disagree
3	Currently, forest owners' rights to decide about their own forest are taken into consideration well in forest conservation.	agree	7		5	4	3	2 □		disagree
4	Current forest conservation causes substantial costs to the state.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
5	Current conservation preserves the valuable sites.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	$\overset{2}{\square}$		disagree
6	Current forest conservation improves the quality of recreation environment and scenery.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
7	Current conservation diminishes employment markedly.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
8	Current conservation worsens operational preconditions of forest industry.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
9	Current forest conservation makes livelihood of the rural areas worse.	agree	7	6 □	5	4	3	2 □		disagree
10	Current forest conservation contributes to nature tourism.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
11	Current conservation makes the multiple use of the forests more difficult.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree

INCREASING FOREST CONSERVATION IN SOUTHERN FINLAND

The following means, among others, can be used to increase forest conservation in southern Finland:

Information and education

Forestry regulation, education and guidance of forest owners and, as an important part, forestry plan of the forest estate, have impact on the forest conservation. Currently, the information and education reaches about 30 % of the forest owners annually. Information given to forest owners about nature conservation would be increased. State would pay the costs of information and education by tax income.

Conservation contracts

In southern Finland, valuable sites totalling about 0.4 % of forested land area are protected by the Forest Act. Conservation contracts, for which the forest owners would take the initiative, would increase the conserved area. State would pay environmental subsidy or rent for some period of time to forest owner.

Conservation areas

In southern Finland, law of conservation areas preserves currently 1.6 % of forested land. This area could be increased if the state would buy or redeem for conservation the areas with the most valuable habitats, owned currently by private forest owners, companies, counties or congregations. In addition, conservation areas could be founded to forest areas currently owned by the state.

IMPACTS OF FOREST CONSERVATION

Goal of increasing forest conservation is to reach the **adequate level of conserved habitats**. Forest conservation increases, for example, amount of decayed and charred wood and number of deciduous trees, which is important for many endangered species. Increasing these characteristics of forest, the number of endangered species decreases. There is, however, no precise knowledge of the size of the decrease effect. The number of endangered species is, for example, estimated based on the explored species which covered about one third of all animal and plant species in Finland.

The costs to state to buy or redeem strictly protected forested land can be estimated rather precisely. There is instead lack of research in the area of impact of increased conservation on forestry and forest industry.

Like areas used for forestry, also conserved areas are free for picking berries and mushrooms and for other outdoor activities, and these areas can have positive impact, among other things, on tourism. Furthermore, increasing the number of living and decaying old trees affects the scenery.

6. How good or bad do you consider the above mentioned conservation means?

		completely	fairly	rather	neither	rather f	airly co	mpletely	
Information and	good	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	bad
Conservation contracts	good	7	6	5	4	3	2 □	1	bad
Conservation areas	good	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	bad

7. Increasing forest conservation in southern Finland by buying conservation areas and paying subsidies would create costs to the state. These costs could be directed towards taxpayers. Do you agree or disagree with the following statements about the costs of forest conservation?

			fully	fairly	rather	neither	rather	fairly	fully	
1	It is always important to consider the benefits and costs when the extent of the forest conservation is decided.	agree	7		5	4	3	2		disagree
2	I am ready to give in my income to some extent if forest conservation can be increased even a little.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
3	I do not have enough money for nature conservation.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	disagree
4	Any amount of increasing of forest conservation could not compensate the decrease of income.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
5	Forest owners should pay <i>the most</i> of the costs of increased conservation.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
6	Forest industry and the users of forest products should pay <i>the most</i> of the costs of increased conservation.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2		disagree
7	Taxpayers should pay <i>the most</i> of the costs of increased conservation.	agree	7	6	5	4	3	2 □	1	disagree

ALTERNATIVES FOR FOREST CONSERVATION IN SOUTHERN FINLAND

A goal of following conservation alternatives is to explore the attitude of citizens towards conservation means, impacts and costs for households. Choose the best alternative in your opinion in all choice tasks, even if some alternatives may seem confusing. In addition, please note that covering the costs of conservation is presumed to cause a tax increase, mentioned in choice tasks, to your household **for next ten years**, beginning in 2003.

8. In the following eight choice tasks you are asked to choose the preferred one among two optional forest conservation programmes. You may also choose the current state, if you consider it to be better than any of proposed alternatives.

Choice task 1

		Current state	Alternative 1	Alternative 2
	Information and education,			
Policy means	percentage of forest owners reached annually	30 %	50 %	40 %
	Conservation contracts, percentage of forested land	0,4 %	4 %	8 %
	Conservation areas, percentage of forested land	1,6 %	3 %	4 %
	Biotopes at favourable level	Nothing	Broad-leaved	Broad-leaved
Impacts of conservation	of conservation	-	forests, pasturage, ridges, rich coniferous forests	forests, pasturage, ridges, rich and dry coniferous forests, marshes
	Endangered species after			
	50 years (about, number)	650	200	90
Additional costs to your household	Increase in annual income tax of your household 2003- 2012 (€/year)	0€	300 € (FIM 1800) per year	30 € (FIM 180) per year
Innofon				
i preier		-		

Choice task 2

		Current state	Alternative 1	Alternative 2
	Information and education,			
Policy means	percentage of forest owners reached annually	30 %	70 %	40 %
	Conservation contracts, percentage of forested land	0,4 %	8 %	4 %
	Conservation areas, percentage of forested land	1,6 %	4 %	5 %
	Biotopes at favourable level	Nothing	Broad-leaved	Broad-leaved
Impacts of	of conservation		forests, pasturage,	forests, pasturage,
conservation			ridges, rich and	ridges, rich and
			dry coniferous	dry coniferous
			forests, marshes	forests
	Endangered species after			
	50 years (about, number)	650	90	100
Additional costs	Increase in annual income	0€	5€	30 €
to your household	tax of your household 2003-		(FIM 30)	(FIM 180)
	2012 (€/year)		per year	per year
I prefer				

	_	Current state	Alternative 1	Alternative 2
Policy means	Information and education , percentage of forest owners reached annually	30 %	50 %	70 %
	Conservation contracts, percentage of forested land	0,4 %	4 %	2 %
	Conservation areas, percentage of forested land	1,6 %	4 %	3 %
Impacts of conservation	Biotopes at favourable level of conservation	Nothing	Broad-leaved forests, pasturage, ridges	Broad-leaved forests, pasturage, ridges, rich and dry coniferous forests, marshes
	50 years (about, number)	650	300	90
Additional costs	Increase in annual income	0€	100 €	30 €
to your household	tax of your household 2003-		(FIM 600)	(FIM 180)
	2012 (€/year)		per year	per year
1 prefer				
Choice task 4				
Choice task 4		Current state	Alternative 1	Alternative 2
Policy means	Information and education , percentage of forest owners reached annually	30 %	60 %	40 %
	Conservation contracts, percentage of forested land	0,4 %	8 %	6 %
	Conservation areas, percentage of forested land	1,6 %	5 %	2 %
Impacts of conservation	Biotopes at favourable level of conservation	Nothing	Broad-leaved forests, pasturage, ridges, rich coniferous forests	Broad-leaved forests, pasturage, ridges, rich and dry coniferous forests
	Endangered species after	(50)	200	100
Additional agents	50 years (about, number)	050	200	100
to your household	tax of your household 2003	U€	300€ (FIM 1800)	5 € (FIM 30)
to your nousenoid	2012 (€/year)		per vear	per year
I prefer				

Choice task 3

Choice task 5

60 %
60 % 2 %
2.%
2 /0
5 %
Broad-leaved
forests, pasturage,
ridges
300
5€
(FIM 30)
per year

Choice task 6

		Current state	Alternative 1	Alternative 2
	Information and education,			
Policy means	percentage of forest owners reached annually	30 %	70 %	40 %
	Conservation contracts, percentage of forested land	0,4 %	6 %	4 %
	Conservation areas, percentage of forested land	1,6 %	3 %	4 %
	Biotopes at favourable level	Nothing	Broad-leaved	Broad-leaved
Impacts of conservation	of conservation		forests, pasturage, ridges, rich and dry coniferous forests, marshes	forests, pasturage, ridges, rich coniferous forests
	Endangered species after			
	50 years (about, number)	650	90	200
Additional costs	Increase in annual income	0 €	300 €	100 €
to your household	tax of your household 2003-		(FIM 1800)	(FIM 600)
	2012 (€/year)		per year	per year
I prefer				

	-	Current state	Alternative 1	Alternative 2
	Information and education,			
Policy means	percentage of forest owners reached annually	30 %	50 %	60 %
	Conservation contracts, percentage of forested land	0,4 %	2 %	6 %
	Conservation areas, percentage of forested land	1,6 %	3 %	4 %
Impacts of conservation	Biotopes at favourable level of conservation	Nothing	Broad-leaved forests, pasturage, ridges, rich coniferous forests	Broad-leaved forests, pasturage, ridges, rich and dry coniferous forests
	Endangered species after 50 years (about, number)	650	200	100
Additional costs	Increase in annual income	0€	5€	30 €
to your household	tax of your household 2003-		(FIM 30)	(FIM 180)
	2012 (€/year)		per year	per year
I prefer				
Choice task 8				
		Current state	Alternative 1	Alternative 2
	Information and education,			
Policy means	percentage of forest owners reached annually	30 %	40 %	70 %
	Conservation contracts, percentage of forested land	0,4 %	8 %	4 %
	Conservation areas, percentage of forested land	1,6 %	5 %	2 %
Impacts of conservation	Biotopes at favourable level of conservation	Nothing	Broad-leaved forests, pasturage, ridges, rich and dry coniferous forests, marshes	Broad-leaved forests, pasturage, ridges
	Endangered species after	(50)	00	200
A 1 11.1 - 1	50 years (about, number)	000	90	300
Additional costs	Increase in annual income	0€	100 €	300 €
to your household	tax of your household 2003-		(FIM 600)	(FIM 1800)
	2012 (€/year)		per year	per year
Invotor				

Choice task 7

I prefer

Finally, some background information about yourself

14.	Year of birth
14.	Year of birth

15. Gender

- ¹ \Box Woman
- ² \Box Man

16. Living environment in childhood

- ¹ **D** Rural area
- ² D Population centre or small town
- ³ Town, 20 000 100 000 inhabitants
- ⁴ City, over 100 000 inhabitants

17. Current living environment

- ¹ \Box Rural area
- ² \Box Population centre or small town
- ³ Town, 20 000 100 000 inhabitants
- ⁴ City, over 100 000 inhabitants

18. Education

- ¹ \Box Lower elementary or elementary school
- ² D Vocational school
- ³ \Box High school
- ⁴ **D** Vocational college
- ⁵ **D** College or university
- 6 \Box Other education

19. Occupation (previous occupation for pensioners and unemployed)

- ¹ **D** Farmer
- ² \Box Entrepreneur
- ³ \Box Upper-level employee
- ⁴ \Box Lower-level employee
- ⁵ D Manual worker
- ⁶ **D** Student
- ⁷ **D** Taking care of own household or other

21. Are you currently employed?

- ¹ \Box Yes
- ² 🗖 No

22. What is your field of occupation (previous occupation for pensioners and unemployed, coming for students)?

- 1 forestry or timber industry
- 2 agricultural field
- 3 field related to environmental conservation
- 4 other field related to environment
- 5 another field
- 23. Number of household members? totalling persons, of whom are under 18 years of age.

24. What province do you live in?

- 1 Province of Southern Finland
- 2 Province of Western Finland
- 3 Province of Eastern Finland
- 4 Province of Oulu
- 5 Province of Lapland

25. Are you a member of any nature or environmental organisation?

- 1 Yes
- 2 No

Do you or someone in your household own forest (forested area over 1 ha)? 26.

No 2

1

Yes. about _____ ha, (if joint ownership, the share of your

household)

What is the significance of forestry income to your economy?

- А □ No significance
- В □ Some significance
- С Quite important
- D Very important

Monthly income of your household put together before taxation? 26.

- 1 Under 500 € (under FIM 3000)
- 2 501 – 1000 € (about FIM 3000 – 6000)
- 3 1001 – 1500 € (about FIM 6000 – 9000)
- 4 1501 – 2000 € (about FIM 9000 – 12 000)
- 5 2001 – 2500 € (about FIM 12 000 – 15000)
- 6 2501 – 3000 € (about FIM 15 000 – 18 000)
- 6 3001 – 4000 € (about FIM 18 000 – 24 000)
- 7 4001 – 5000 € (about FIM 24 000 – 30 000)
- 8 $5001 - 6000 \in (about FIM 30\ 000 - 36\ 000)$
- 9 6001 – 7000€ (about FIM 36 000 – 42 000)
- 10 over 7001 € (over FIM 42 000)

THANK YOU FOR YOUR ANSWERS